

ITS RESOURCES AND THEIR CONSERVATION

FINDLEY BUR

LUN FOR

GUIDE TO THE ARCHIVE COLLECTION of the ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

.

Compiled by Jeff LaLande

C.R. Job RR-210

U.S. Forest Service Recreation Section Rogue River National Forest Medford, Oregon

April, 1978

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

|       |  | Page |
|-------|--|------|
| INTRO | ODUCTION   | l    |
| Α.    | LEGAL PROCLAMATIONS, FOREST-WIDE OVERVIEWS and<br>RESOURCE INVENTORIES | 5    |
| в.    | MAPS   | 9    |
| с.    | TIMBER MANAGEMENT  | 19   |
| D.    | FIRE MANAGEMENT  | 23   |
| Ε.    | RANGE MANAGEMENT   | 29   |
| F.    | WATERSHED and WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT                                      | 31   |
| G.    | RECREATION MANAGEMENT  | 33   |
| н.    | HOMESTEAD ENTRIES and MINING CLAINS                                    | 41   |
| I.    | CONSTRUCTION - ROADS, TRAILS and ADMINISTRATIVE SITES                  | 45   |
| J.    | CIVILIAN CONSERVATION CORPS  | 49   |
| к.    | MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE HISTORY                                   | 53   |
| L.    | PERSONAL MEMOIRS   | 57   |
| м.    | FOREST NEWSLETTERS and DIRECTORIES                                     | 63   |
| N.    | NEWSPAPER ARTICLES - FOREST SERVICE-RELATED                            | 65   |
| 0.    | LAND EXCHANGE and ACQUISITION  | 67   |
| NOTE  | on the ORGANIZATION of the PHOTOGRAPH COLLECTION                       | 71   |
| ۷.    | APPLEGATE R.D. PHOTOGRAPHS   | 73   |
| W.    | ASHLAND R.D. PHOTOGRAPHS   | 81   |
| х.    | BUTTE FALLS R.D. FHOTOGRAPHS   | 89   |
| Υ.    | PROSPECT R.D. PHOTOGRAPHS  | 95   |
| z.    | MISCELLANECUS R.R.N.F. PHOTOGRAPHS                                     | 105  |

#### INTRODUCTION

#### Scope and Purpose

This Guide has been developed in order to facilitate the use of the archive collection of the Rogue River National Forest. The collection consists of approximately 10 linear feet of Forest Service and Forest Service-related documents, maps and photographs. There are some 230 individually-catalogued items in addition to approximately 1,400 historic photographs. These records represent a wide variety of the many aspects of past National Forest management. The documents range from early timber resource inventories and homestead examinations to relatively recent land exchange files and recreation reports. The bulk of the items in the collection date from 1907 through 1940. 1/

Many items in the Forest's collection have proven to be valuable primary sources, especially during the research and writing of cultural resource overviews and site-specific inventory/evaluation reports. 2/ The Guide is meant to provide an organized, annotated

1/ I.e., from the establishment of the Crater National Forest under the administration of the U.S. Forest Service (name changed to Rogue River National Forest in 1932), through the years of the Great Depression.

2/ The archives do not include the Cultural Resource Job File (ongoing c.r. site inventories/evaluations and planning unit c.r. overviews), miscellaneous archaeological and historical reports or the currently-active (generally post-1965) Forest Service files held in the various sections of the Supervisor's Office and the four Ranger Districts. The latter will be periodically reviewed prior to being assigned a retention period and sent to the Federal Record Center in Seattle.

1

listing of each item. The long-range intent is that it will enable Forest Service personnel and others to utilize the historical research potential of the archives and that a better understanding of the Forest's past and present will be gained.

## Availability

The archive collection is open for use by Forest Service personnel, persons engaged in scholarly research and members of the general public. Certain items contain site-specific cultural resource information; these (marked by an asterisk) are exempt from the public inspection requirements of the Freedom of Information Act.

The archives are held in the Recreation Section of the Supervisor's Office, Rogue River National Forest. <u>1</u>/ Persons not directly employed by the Forest Service should make prior arrangements for use of the material with the appropriate Forest personnel so that adequate work space can be provided. Items from the collection do not loan-out and may not be removed from the Recreation Section office.

#### Filing System

The collection is arranged alphabetically under major subject headings (Examples: *B* file - Maps; *D* file - Fire Management; *G* file -Recreation Management). Within each major subject file, items are arranged chronologically. In the Guide, most items are provided with

1/ P.O. Fox 520, Medford, Oregon; 779-2351, ext. 384; FTS 8-422-2384

2

brief descriptions of their contents.

NOTE: there is a certain emount of unavoidable overlap between the subject files. While some cross-referencing has been provided, the researcher should review the entire Guide in order to become familiar with the total collection. For example, someone interested in the history of a certain recreation development would probably find most of the relevant items in the *G* file; however, the *B*, *J*, *M* and *O* files might also contain useful material.

## A. LEGAL PROCLAMATIONS and FOREST-WIDE OVERVIEWS/RESOURCE INVENTORIES

This file contains copies of legal documents pertaining to the establishment (and modification of boundaries) of the National Forest. It also includes several reports, each of which describes and/or inventories a variety of Forest resources.

A-1

1900 LEIBERG, John B.

The Cascade Range and Ashland Forest Reserves, and Adjacent Regions, Department of Interior - U.S. Geological Survey, Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. (492p)

-Brief physical economic overview of the Cascade and Ashland watershed portions of the present Rogue River National Forest. Includes township-by-township descriptions of timber resources, settlers' developments, fire history, etc. An excellent primary source for research of the pre-Forest Service Forest Reserves.

A-2

1906 ROOSEVELT, Theodore

"Second Proclamation - Ashland Forest Reserve", Washington, D.C. (2p)

-Legal proclamation, expanding boundaries of the Ashland Forest Reserve to include lands north of the Klamath-Rogue watershed divide but south of the Oregon-California boundary. (diagram map in B file)

A-3

1909 FOSTER, H.D.

"Report on the Boundaries of the Crater National Forest", Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (38p)

-An overview of the physical character and economic resources of the Crater N.F. (now Rogue River N.F.). Much of the material is identical to that in item A-4 (Swenning 1909); Foster's report may have served as the basis for <u>part</u> of Swenning's document, as some of the material is not duplicated in the latter source. Good background on Fish Lake water developments, settlements, grazing, etc.; makes recommendations for Forest boundary changes. A-4

1909 SWENNING, Samuel S.

"Review - Crater National Forest", Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (17p)

-Brief sections on: topographic features, water projects, agriculture, grazing, settlers, forest cover, forest stands (w/MMBF of species by townships and "regions"), deforestation, timber sold (by "region" or District; sawtimber, fuelwood, posts), mining, mineral springs, Huckleberry Mountain, early Forest personnel (i.e., General Land Office Rangers, 1898-1905).

## A-5

1911 BURNS, Findley

"The Crater National Forest: Its' Resources and Their Conservation", Forest Service Bulletin 100, USDA, Washington, D. C. (20p)

-Pamphlet giving overview of the Forest: topography, water, timber, fire, grazing, mining, settlement, Crater Lake and mineral springs. Some material undoubtedly drawn from the previous two items.

# A-6

1913 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST "Special Population Report", E-Maps, Medford, Oregon. (13p)

-Gives District-by-District estimates for the year 1913 regarding the number of persons residing in or visiting the Forest for various purposes. Categories: lumbermen, millmen, stockmen, miners, farmers, Forest officers, "women, children and dependents", campers, etc. Shows estimates for both N.F. land and private inholdings. This item may be useful for comparative use-study of the early Crater N.F. Ranger Districts.

A--7

1932 CRATER/ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "File - National Forest Name Change", L-boundaries, Medford, Oregon. (10p)

-Correspondence dealing with the renaming of Crater National Forest. Some name suggestions included: Harrison, Jackson, McLoughlin, Roosevelt, Hamilton and Big Pine National Forests. A-8
1939 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST
"General National Forest Information", I-Information, Medford,
Oregon.
(17p)

-Forerunner of the Multiple-Use Reports; gives background on CCC, ERA and Blister Rust crews, Forest-use statistics; descriptions of major recreation features. Uses a question/answer format in much of the text. Gives total of various types of FS structures (e.g., barns, lookouts, Ranger Stations, F.S. dwellings, etc.).

#### A-9

1962-69 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Multiple-Use Reports", Medford, Oregon.

-Each Multiple-Use Report includes annual Forest statistics, background on each major resource, some photographs.

## A-10

1970 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST
"Decision for Butte Fork", Medford, Oregon.
(12p)

-Annual Forest program report which combines the statistical data of the M-U Report format with a description of the Forest's Butte Fork (Red Buttes) planning program.

# A-11

1975 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Acreage of Lands" (by Ranger District), Medford, Oregon. (3p)

-Acreage broken down by counties, private "interior exclusions", etc.

# A-12

1976-78 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Forest Facts", Medford, Oregon.

-One page sheets giving annual Forest statistics; emphasis on timber management figures.

A-13

n.d. U.S. FOREST SERVICE

"Date of Establishment - National Forests of Oregon", Washington, D. C.

(7<sub>P</sub>)

-Gives dates of various Proclamations, Executive Orders and Acts of Congress for establishment and boundary modification of each National Forest.

B. MAPS

This file consists largely of Forest maps, including recreation maps with a text of general Forest information on the reverse side. It also includes Forest Service documents pertaining to geographic place names. Recreation site plans and specific-area maps are contained in the G file; oversize grazing atlases are in the E file. Several others are included with land exchange reports in the O file.

#### B-1

1908 U.S. FOREST SERVICE

"Map of Crater National Forest, Forming Part of Executive Order of July 1, 1908" (readjustment of Forest boundaries), Washington, D. C.

-Scale: 3/4"=6 miles. Part of legal proclamation changing Forest boundaries (i.e., from state borders to watershed divides).

B-2

1909 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST "Grazing Map" (on 1908 base map), Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 3/4"=6 miles. Shows administrative divisions (early Ranger Districts), areas open for cattle, open for sheep or closed to grazing.

B-3

1909 U.S. FOREST SERVICE

"Forest Atlas - Crater National Forest", (compiled by D.C. Harrison), printed by U.S. Geological Survey, Washington, D. C. (20 sheets + reverse-print originals; in oversize folio -B file)

-Photocopy of original held by William Harbaugh, Ashland Ranger District. Topographic, 1"=1 mile sheets for entire Forest. Shows various cultural features, burned areas, early (and often "incorrect") place names, etc. Valuable geographic research tool for the early F.S. period. B-4

1911 U.S. FOREST SERVICE

"Map of Crater National Forest", Norris Peters Printing Co., Washington, D. C.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Shows area burned in 1910, Ranger Stations, trails, roads, isolated structures, etc. Originally included as part of item A-5 (Burns 1911).

#### B-5

1913-57 CRATER (ROGUE RIVER) NATIONAL FOREST "Maps - Correspondence", E-Maps, Medford, Oregon.

(.3 linear feet, returned to Federal Record Center, 1978, in F.R.C. Box #20406 )

-Miscellaneous correspondence dealing with Forest and U.S.G.S. map publications, place name corrections, etc.

# B-6

1915 FOSTER, H.D.

"Place Names of the Crater National Forest", E-Maps/O-Geography, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (8p)

-Outlines Forest Service direction regarding the naming of geographic features. Numerous, specific name change suggestions are given (e.g., "Brewer Buttes" for Red Buttes, "Lake McLoughlin" for Fish Lake, etc.; some changes were made: "Mt. Ashland" for Siskiyou Peak, "Boaz Mtn." for Buck Peak, etc.) Background history is given in some instances.

## B-7

-Scale: 3/4"=6 miles. Shows primary fire lookouts, isolated structures, communities, trails and guard stations.

## B-8

1922 U.S. FOREST SERVICE

"Recreation Map of Crater National Forest", Portland, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Recreation highlights given on reverse; some useful, interesting information is provided by early recreation maps. B-9

1925 U.S. FOREST SERVICE

"Recreation Map of Crater National Forest", Portland, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Shows numerous cultural features.

## B-10

1927 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST "Land Exchange Proposal Map - Applegate Ranger District", (on 1927 base map), Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1=1 mile. (Note: "Flumet", not Flume, Gulch is shown.)

#### B-11

1930 U.S. FOREST SERVICE "Map of Crater National Forest", Washington, D.C.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Shows 1934 CCC camp locations in red.

#### B-12

1930 U.S. FOREST SERVICE "Recreation Map of Crater National Forest", Portland, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Shows major roads and recreation sites in red. Reverse side gives recreation highlights of the Forest (Huckleberry City, Union Creek, etc.).

#### B-13

1932 U.S. INDIAN SERVICE (FORESTRY DIVISION) "Road Map - Klamath Indian Reservation", U.S. Department of Interior, Washington, D.C.

-Scale: 1"=6 miles.

## B-14

c.1934 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Map of Cascade Portion of Rogue River National Forest", Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles.

#### B-15

1934 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Map - Owens-Oregon Cutting Area and Adjacent Lands", L-Exchange, Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=1 mile. Shows 1934 cutting boundary of the Fourbit Creek Timber Sale, roads, certain railroad grades and unburned slash areas. Color-coding shows 1934 ownership pattern and proposed exchange parcels. B-16 1936 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Map of Butte Falls - Lake O' Woods Ranger District", Medford, Oregon. -Scale: 1"=4 miles. Color-coding shows CCC work-project locations. B-17 1936 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Map of Butte Falls - Lake O' Woods Ranger Districts", Medford, Oregon. -Scale: 1"=4 miles. Shows CCC road and trail projects. B-18 1936 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Visible Areas Map - Bieberstedt Butte" (compiled by Albert Arnst on 1935 base map), Medford, Oregon. -Scale: <sup>1</sup><sub>2</sub>"=1 mile. Overlay of "seen areas" mapped for proposed fire lookout. B-19 1937 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Map of the Applegate Ranger District", Medford, Oregon. -Scale: 1"=4+ miles. Shows various cultural features (e.g., mills, schools, roads, etc.), as do most other maps in this file. B-20 1937 U.S. FOREST SERVICE "Map of Rogue River National Forest", Washington, D.C.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Shows then current Ranger Districts (Applegate, Butte Falls, Lake O' Woods, Union Creek).

12

## B-21

1937 U.S. FOREST SERVICE

"Map of Rogue River National Forest", Portland, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Shows Cascade portion of the Forest only.

## B-22

1939 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST
"Map of Union Creek Ranger District" (on 1937 base map),
Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Shows various cultural features.

## B-23

1939 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Map of Union Creek Ranger District", Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Color-coding shows CCC work-project locations.

# B-24

1940 U.S. FOREST SERVICE

"Map of Rogue River National Forest, Showing Power Withdrawal Sites", (on 1937 base map), Washington, D.C.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Shows lookouts, guard stations, trails, etc. as well as boundaries of hydroelectric power withdrawals.

## B-25

1941 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Map of Working Circles" (on 1937 base map), Timber Management Section, Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Shows working circle boundaries, major timber-haul roads and locations of permanent/temporary sawmills (w/BF capacity). This map was originally included as part of item C-11.

#### B-26

1941 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Map - Blister Rust Control Program, Rogue River Working Circle" (i.e. Prospect R.D.; on 1937 base map), Timber Management Section, Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Shows areas of initial *Ribes* eradication, second eradications and unworked control areas. Part of item *C-11*.

## B-27

#### 1941 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Map of Areas Reserved From Cutting - Rogue River Working Circle" (on 1937 base map), Timber Management Section, Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Reserved areas include major travel routes, Rogue River and major recreation sites.

## B-28

1943 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Map of Big Butte Springs - prepared for the U.S. Army" (on earlier base map prepared by the City of Medford Water Commission), Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=1 mile. Shows roads, trails and other cultural features.

#### B-29

1945 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Map - Recommended Closures on the Lake O' Woods Ranger District" (on 1937 base map), Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Base map includes portions of present Ashland, Butte Falls and Prospect Ranger Districts.

#### B-30

1947 ROGUE RIVER NATINAL FOREST "Map of Ashland Ranger District", Medford, Oregon.

> -Scale: 1"=2 miles. Shows cultural features, including homestead structures; also, later route (c. 1955) of Forest Service General Integrated Inventory has been added.

## B-31

1952 U.S. FOREST SERVICE

"Recreation Map of Rogue River National Forest", Portland, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=4 miles. Shows major roads and recreation sites in red. Reverse side gives recreation highlights of the Forest.

# B-32

-This file deals with place name corrections/changes on USGS maps. Historical background for certain place names are given (e.g., Young's Gap, Kerby Hill, Trapper Lake, etc.; Lake Malice, now on the Winema National Forest, was actually named "Lake Clarice").

B-33 1958 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Map of Union Creek - Prospect Ranger Districts", Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=2 miles.

## B-34

1962 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST
"Fireman's Map - Butte Falls Ranger District", (on 1958 base map),
Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=1 mile. Shows then current (i.e., within 5 years) harvest units, telephone lines, helispots, etc.

#### B-35

1963 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Map of Ashland Ranger District", Medford, Oregon

-Scale: 1"=2 miles.

## B-36

1963 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Map of Butte Falls Ranger District", (includes east portion of Ashland Ranger District), Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=2 miles. Shows hunter camps, etc, which are no longer included on current Forest maps.

# B-37

1963 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Fireman's Map - Portions of Prospect Ranger District", Medford, Oregon.

-Scale:1"=1 mile.

## B-38

1965 ROGUE RIVER and WINEMA NATIONAL FORESTS "Map - Trail Travel in the Sky Lakes Area", Medford, Oregon. -Scale: 1"=2 miles. Shows developed trails, gives regulations and recreation background.

#### B-39

1965 U.S. FOREST SERVICE "Recreation Map of Rogue River National Forest", Portland, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=2.5= miles. Shows recreation features, etc.

# B-40

1969 ROGUE RIVER and WINEMA NATIONAL FORESTS "Map - Sky Lakes Area Trail Travel", Medford, Oregon

-Scale: 1"=2 miles. Similar to item B-38.

#### B-41

1970 U.S. FOREST SERVICE "Recreation Map - Rogue River National Forest", Portland, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=3 miles. Shows recreation sites, gives background information.

## B-42

1973 ROGUE RIVER and WINEMA NATIONAL FORESTS "Map - Sky Lakes Wilderness Study Area", Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=1 mile. Topographic; shows trails, gives recreation background.

## B-43

1975 ROGUE RIVER and WINEMA NATIONAL FORESTS "Users Guide/Map - Sky Lakes Wilderness Study Area", Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=1 mile. Similar to item B-42.

## B-44

- 1976 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST
  "Map Off-Road Vehicle Use Plan, (compiled by Ted Cobo),
  Medford, Oregon.
  - -Scale: 1"=2 miles. Shows areas of ORV closures, gives specific restrictions.

B-45

1977 U.S. FOREST SERVICE

"Recreation Map - Rogue River National Forest", Portland, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=2 miles.

## B-46

n.d. CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Map of Applegate Ranger District", Medford, Oregon.

-Scale: 1"=2 miles. Circa 1915 (?); shows telephone lines, lookouts, trails, sawmills, settlers' cabins, line shacks, mines, etc. Portion of a larger map.

#### C. TIMBER MANAGEMENT

This file is composed of early timber reconnaissance and inventory reports, timber management plans, "policy statements" and sale reports, as well as correspondence dealing with forest diseases and insect infestations.

C-1 1909 HARVEY, Bartle T. "Preliminary Report on Reconnaissance Work", Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (16p)

-Summary of timber stand reconnaissance projects, by major watersheds: fire damage, insect infestations, species types, etc.

# C-2

1914-34 CRATER (ROGUE RIVER) NATIONAL FOREST "File - Fourbit Creek Timber Sale", S-Sales, Medford, Oregon. (approx. 2.0 linear feet of files; held at Butte Falls Ranger Station - cultural resource files)

> -A fairly complete administrative history of the earliest timber sale within what is now the Rogue River National Forest (i.e., aside from small firewood, shake and post sales). Includes presale appraisals; documents relating to transfer of adjacent lands and rolling stock from Millard Olds Lumber Co. to Owens-Oregon Lumber Co. in the early 1920's; timber sale "progress reports" from 1925 to early 1930's (some of these reports contain inventories of railroad/logging equipment, size and breakdown of woods crews, wages and living conditions, etc.).

## C-3

1915 HOFFMAN, B.E.

"Report Covering the Applegate River and Bear Creek Districts", S-Reconnaissance, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (17p)

-Timber-type reconnaissance; giving species stand characteristics, etc. Recommends only salvage cutting in the Ashland Watershed, discusses railroad logging potential of the Applegate drainage. C-4

1921 MATZ, Fred A.

"Summary of Timber Stand", Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (12p)

-Early timber inventory statistics; tables arranged by District/ species.

# C-5

1921 RANKIN, Hugh B.

"Management Plan", S-Supervision, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (30p)

-Earliest timber management plan on record for the Forest. Describes timber resources and economic development (mills, roads, etc.) of various Working Circles and Districts. Deals with proposed railroad logging projects.

# C-6

1922-25 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST
 "Various Forest and Bureau of Entomology reports on insect infestations", Medford, Oregon.
 (20p+)

-Gives insect varieties, areas affected, timber volumes infested, etc.

# C-7

1924 RANKIN, Hugh B.

"Policy Statement", S-Management Plans, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (52p)

-A second timber management plan, similar to the one issued in 1921 but more detailed as to Forest policy and silvicultural prescriptions.

# C-8

1926 DRAKE, George L.

"Memorandum on Railroad Location Possibilities Through and Around the Proposed Union Creek Addition to Crater Lake National Park", L-Boundaries, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (7p+ map, scale: 1"=12 mile)

-Discussion of proposed route locations, cost estimates and timber volumes made accessible through construction of logging railroad into the area north of Union Creek. This report was used as basic research input to item 0-7.

#### C-9

1927 RANKIN, Hugh B.

"Policy Statement", S-Management Plans, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (39p)

-Similar to 1924 plan; updated. More realistic appraisal of railroad logging potential; increased mention of need for auto-truck roads and small sawmills.

#### C-10

1935-62 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Annual Statistics - Timber Cut and Sold" (compiled by Carroll Brown), Medford, Oregon.

-Duplicates some of the material in volume 2 of the Forest History.

## C-11

1941 OBYE, H.C.

"A Plan of Management for Rogue River Working Circle", S-Plans, Timber Management Section, Rogue River National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (20p)

-Timber management plan for the present Prospect Ranger District. Gives good background information for the area: timber volumes, current cutting history, sawmills, etc.

#### C-12

1948-49 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST
 "Correspondence concerning insect infestations", S-Control,
 Medford, Oregon.
 (14p)

#### C-13

1954 TEDROW, Maurice L.

"A Plan of Management for the Timber Resources of Rogue River National Forest", S-Plans, Timber Management Section, Rogue River National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (35p)

-Forest-wide timber management plan. Background information on various resources; contains useful data (disease and insect history, socio-economic information, etc.) Traces history of early management policies (scenic strips, etc.).

## C-14

# 1962 KEISER, David P. and Lyle N. Anderson "Timber Management Plan", Timber Management Section, Rogue River National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (45p)

-Similar format to previous timber management plan; updated and expanded.

# C-15

1969 PALMER, Orin F.

"Forest News Release", Rogue River National Forest, Medford, Oregon.

(2p)

-Concerns the 1969 Snowshoe Thinning Sale on the Butte Falls Ranger District, the first Forest timber sale of <u>planted</u> trees (1912 Cat Hill Burn plantation).

# C-16

1973 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Draft Environmental Statement - 10 Year Timber Management Plan", Timber Management Section, Medford, Oregon. (20p+)

-Environmental statement for aborted 1973 timber management plan, based on old Hanzlick formula.

## C-17

# 1978 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Final Environmental Statement - 10 Year Timber Management plan", Timber Management Section, Medford, Oregon. (200p+)

-Includes environmental description, range of alternatives, assessment of impacts, public comment/Forest Service response, implementation document, etc. D. FIRE MANAGEMENT

This file is a collection of documents specifically relating to the problems of fire management (control plans, studies) or giving past fire history. Similar material (which, however, does not deal solely with fires) can be found in the A and O files.

D-1

1903 FIMPLE, J.H. (Acting Commissioner)
 "Letter to Forest Officer", Department of Interior, General Land
 Office, Washington, D.C.
 (2p)
 -Deals with G.L.O. Rangers' obligations relative to fighting

D-2

forest fires.

1911-19 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST
 "Annual Fire Reports", E-Statistics, Medford, Oregon.
 (34p)

-Gives causes, acres and timber volumes burned.

## D-3

1913 ERIKSON, Martin L. "District Fire Plans", F-Plans, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (17p)

-Gives the general kinds and severity of fire hazard by District, information on local attitudes; makes recommendations for additional lookouts and telephone lines.

D-4

1915 FOSTER, H.D.
 "Letter to District Forester", 0-Fire, Crater National Forest,
 Medford, Oregon.
 (16p)

-Proposes use of "fire detectives" on the Forest. e.g., "... Let him (the detective) drift in (to the Applegate drainage) from across the mountains, not from the valley or the railroad, driving a burro loaded with pick and pan and sourdough. Let him aimlessly peck the rocks all over the country, talk with the natives and gradually become one himself...worm his way into the confidence, if not the affection, of the people for the purpose of later betraying one or some of them." Foster's proposal apparently did not meet with approval (e.g., negative response from Assistant District Forester attached).

## D-5

1915 FOSTER, H.D.

"Special Fire Study", O-Fire, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (20p)

-Describes installation of weather instruments on Windy Peak, evaluates fire-fighting qualities of various tools, studies detection and suppression times for three fires. Gives some of Ranger Gribble's fire prevention slogans (placed on signs in the Ashland Watershed), including, "Keep Vulcan Quiet Till Pluvius Returns" ... Foster comments: "To be sure, few who read the notice would know Vulcan and Pluvius from Huitzilpotchli and Quetzalcoatle; but some would wonder".

# D-6

1916 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST "Fire History", O-Fire, Medford, Oregon. (5p+)

-By District, details acres burned since 1910, gives major causes, etc.

## D-7

1916 DISTRICT FORESTER

"Letter to Crater National Forest Supervisor", (July 26, 1916), O-Fire, Portland, Oregon. (7p)

-Comments on a Fire Management Report prepared for the Klamath and Crater National Forests, by Arthur Ringland; item D-9. Includes additional 16 page letter by Assistant District Forester. D-8

1916 FOSTER, Harold D.

"The Fire Lookout System on the Crater National Forest", RS-Reports (Annual Technical Report), Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon.

(92p)

-Extensive report dealing with the improvement needs of thenexisting lookouts; recommendations for additional lookouts; describes present and projected guard patrols of various areas. Includes a number of photographs of/from lookout points, now of historical value.

## D-9

1916 RINGLAND, Arthur C.

"Report on Fire Protection Problems of the Klamath and Crater National Forests", F-Studies, U.S. Forest Service, Washington, D.C. (46p)

-Controversial report (representing an opposing philosophy to the ideas in item D-4), detailing the socio-economic problems to fire control in the Applegate drainage. Proposes, among other measures, a widely-expanded controlled burning program. (Ringland began his Forest Service career as one of Gifford Pinchot's original "student foresters" and later rose to District [i.e. Regional] Forester, in the Southwest.)

D-10

1922-24 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Fire Control Plans", F-Plans (General), Medford, Oregon. (5p)

-Specific management direction and "contingency plans" are given for each District; gives roster of lookouts, telephone operator stations, etc.

D-11

1922-30 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"File - Dutchman Peak L.O. Site Addition", L-Acquisition, Medford, Oregon. (6p+)

-Correspondence relating to the acquisition of 80 acres on Dutchman Peak for use as a fire lookout. Brief report gives site description and ownership details. This purchase was evidently an extremely lengthy and complicated process; a letter from the Jackson County Court reflects considerable exasperation by Court personnel towards the slow process necessitated by Forest Service regulations.

#### D-12

1925 ASSISTANT DISTRICT FORESTER "Comments on 1925 Fire Plan", O-Supervision, U.S. Forest Service, Portland, Oregon. (15p)

-Details deficiencies in fire suppression; relates events of several fires in the Prospect Ranger District.

# D-13

1925 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Public Relations Work Plan", I-Plans, Medford, Oregon. (19p)

-By District, outlines programs to increase fire awareness among local people; describes the problems in attitudes towards better cooperation in fire management (as well as grazing and hunting).

## D-14

1925 DISTRICT FORESTER
 "Memo to Forest Supervisors", U.S. Forest Service, Portland,
 Oregon.
 (4p)

-Gives standardized legend to be used on all District (i.e., Regional) fire maps.

## D-15

1927 BRUNDAGE, F.H.

"Memorandum for the Files: Fire Control Plan", Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (Includes comments by District [i.e. Regional] Forester. (7p)

-Identifies the fire control problems on the Forest (e.g., lack of supervision and enforcement, incendiarism, etc.) and need for central dispatcher for fire suppression.

# D-16

1933-62 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Acres Burned, Timber Destroyed, and Fire Causes - Annual Figures" (compiled by Carroll Brown), Medford, Oregon. (15p+)

-These notes duplicate some of the material in volume 2 of the Forest History.

D-17

n.d. PERKINS, Randy

"Ode to a Pork Chop", Rogue River National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (1p)

-Poem in the comic vein, concerning the mistaken ordering of 400 lbs (excess) of pork chops for the crews fighting the 1955 Sterling Peak fire.

#### E. RANGE MANAGEMENT

This file deals with grazing allotments, range conditions and improvements. It contains Range Reports, atlases and permits. See also items

E-1

1915-60 CRATER (ROGUE RIVER) NATIONAL FOREST

"Permittee Files - Grazing Allotments", G-Permits, Medford, Oregon. (Approximately 4.5 linear feet; returned to Federal Record Center, 1978; A-G: F.R.C. Box #20408, H-R: F.R.C. Box #20409, S-Z: F.R.C. Box #20410, additional files in F.R.C. Box #20402.)

-Grazing permittee file folders; include correspondence and permits (w/number of head, etc.) Most of this material postdates World War II, although some files extend back to the pre-WW I era.

**E-2** 

1918 BARTRUM, S.C.

-Compilation of correspondence and reports, dealing with decadelong controversy over sheep allotment boundaries on the Rogue-Impqua divide. Mentions names and camp locations of early sheepmen (e.g., Yancey, Wiley, Lewis, Minter, Gibson of Prineville, Porfily and Mayben Bros., also of Prineville, etc.).

## E-3

1923 INGRAM, D.C. and F.V. Horton

"Range Appraisal Report", Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (5p+; in oversize folio)

Gives general resource and "economic demand" overview for the Forest, relative to cattle and sheep grazing. Includes 1 page report, "Grazing Objectives", by F.V. Horton (1924), plus numerous sheets of specific grazing data by allotment. Also included is a Grazing Atlas prepared by John D. Holst (1923) on a 1916 Forest Service base map. Over 10 sheets (1 per Ranger District), scale: 1"=1 mile; showing boundaries of cattle/sheep allotments, color-coded range classifications and improvements (salt logs, corrals, line shacks, etc.).

E-4

1942-61 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Grazing Atlas", Medford, Oregon. (15 sheets +; in oversize folio)

> -Shows allotments and classifies range for the entire Forest, as well as by smaller units (l"=1 mile) by means of overlays and color-coding. Shows improvements (water troughs, etc.). 19 sheets of tables give specific improvement costs/dates and other data (species seeded, carrying capacity, name of permittees, etc.) for reach allotment.

#### F. WATERSHED and WILDLIFE MANAGEMENT

This file contains documents relating to watershed management, water development projects and wildlife management, as well as miscellaneous Forest Service publications. See also items I-3, K-6 and K-7.

F-1

1907 PINCHOT, Gifford

The Use of the National Forests, USDA, Washington, D.C. (20p+)

-Public relations version of Pinchot's original Use Book.

**T-2** 

- 1915 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"File - Fish Lake Water Company Reservoir", L-Uses, Medford, Oregon.

--Contains correspondence (1909-1915) and maps relating to Fish Lake development and Fourmile Lake Canal.

## **T-3**

1926 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Data on Game Refuges and Game Census", W-Management, Medford, **Ore**gon.

-Census includes figures for game animals, predators (including another bearers.

#### **T-4**

1927 WILLIAMS, Ira A.

"Report on the Geologic Features of the Drainage Area Contributing to Big Butte Springs Water Supply, Jackson County, to the Medford City Water Commission, (originally filed under LP-Boundaries, Crater National Forest), Portland, Oregon. (15p, 1"=1 mile geologic map)

-Report includes discussion of geology, current resource activities and potential sources of contamination; gives recommendations (i.e., watershed should be managed by Crater National Forest with special constraints to resource activities). Map shows roads, trails, railroad grades, logging camps, etc. **F-**5

1931 U.S. FOREST SERVICE

"Forest Ranger's Catechism", <u>Miscellaneous Publication 109</u>, USDA, Washington, D.C. (48p)

-Information brochure on USFS purposes and procedures utilizes a -question/answer format. Aimed at Region 5, but some useful historical information for all National Forests.

#### **F-6**

1971 OREGON, STATE of

"History of Big Game Regulations, 1899-1970", Fish and Wildlife Commission, Salem, Oregon.

-(24p)

Chronological treatment of Oregon game management.

#### **I-7**

**1974** U.S. FOREST SERVICE "Greensheet", Number 1627, USFS - Region Six, Portland, Oregon. (4p)

-Feature article on flood damage in the Ashland Creek Watershed.

#### :-**₹-**8

.n.d. ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Big Butte Springs Municipal Watershed", Medford, Oregon.

-Public information brochure; brief description (c. 1965) of the mesources and Forest Service management of the Medford City Water-

#### **T-9**

m.d. VESTAL, R.V.

"Rebuilding A Forest", Rogue River National Forest, Medford, Oregon. -(1p)

-Describes various rehabilitation measures within the Ashland Watershed, subsequent to the 1959 Ashland Ridge Fire (seeding, merosion control ditches, tree planting, etc.).

#### G. RECREATION MANAGEMENT

This file is largely composed of Ranger District and sub-unit recreation plans, recreation site plans and special-use (recreation-related) tract maps. See also the recreation maps listed in the *B* file and item *K-8*.

G-1

1921 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Map - Union Creek Recreation Area", (surveyed by H.M. Johnson),
Portland, Oregon.
(scale: 1"=200'; in oversize folio)

-Shows special-use and administrative tract boundaries, old roads (original Crater Lake Road, Huckleberry Mountain Road).

# G-2

1921 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST
"Map - Union Creek Resort and Commercial Tract", (surveyed by
H.M. Johnson), Portland, Oregon.
(scale: 1"=200'; in oversize folio)

-Shows tract boundary of "Amy and Grieve" special-use area.

# G-3

1921 CRATER (ROGUE RIVER) NATIONAL FOREST "Site Plan - Union Creek Summer Home Tract, Blocks 'A', 'B' and 'C', (Union Creek Recreation Residence Site)", (surveyed by H.M. Johnson), Portland, Oregon. (scale: 1"=200'; in oversize folio)

-1921 Crater National Forest site plan which has been retitled for use by post-1932 Rogue River National Forest. Shows tracts at northwest edge of Union Creek complex.

# G-5

1924 CLEATOR, F. W. and L. P. Brown "Report on Union Creek Recreation Unit Plan", Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (3p; in oversize folio) -Describes the various resource values of the Union Creek area, existing recreation sites; gives recommendations for additional developments. Excellent background on one of the Forest's earliest and most significant recreation sites.

G--6

#### 1927 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Tract Map - Bechelhymer Service Station, Repair Shop and Restaurant, Union Creek Recreation Area", (surveyed by J. Elgan and L. P. Brown), Portland, Oregon. (scale: 1"=100'; in oversize folio)

-Shows only tract boundaries and roads; no structures are mapped.

## G--7

# 1927 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Tract Map - Block 'E', Union Creek Recreation Area", (surveyed by L.P. Brown), Portland, Oregon. (scale: 1"=100': in oversize folio)

-Shows proposed boundaries and subdivisions of tract located south of the old Union Creek Ranger Station complex (i.e., east of Crater Lake Highway).

## G-8

# 1927 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Tract Map - Castle Creek Summer Homes", (surveyed by L. P. Brown and J. Elgan), Portland, Oregon. (scale: 1"=100'; in oversize folio)

-Shows proposed tract boundaries and subdivisions; also, location of two unidentified structures.

## •G-9

## 1929 BROWN, Lee P.

"Report on Soda Springs Addition:, L-Boundaries, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (6p+ maps)

-Describes physical character and current resource utilization of the McCallister and Dead Indian Soda Springs sites. Recommends their addition to Forest because of recreation values. See also item 0-10. G-10

1929 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Map - Fish Lake Recreation Unit", (surveyed by L. P. Brown), Portland, Oregon. (scale: 4"=1 mile; in oversize folio)

-Color-coding shows resort, summer home and organization tracts; routes of various roads; two structures at west end of lake (old "Fort Fish Lake"?).

## G-11

1929 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST
"Tract Map - Fish Lake Resort", (surveyed by L. P. Brown), Portland, Oregon.
(scale: 1"=100'; in oversize folio)

-Plat of 8.47 acres identified as special-use (resort) site.

## G-12

1930 BROWN, Lee P.

"Report on Fish Lake Recreation Unit", Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (2p; in oversize folio)

-Resource descriptions and management recommendations are given; discussion of early resort development activity by permittee Hoyt Smith. Refers to an extensive huckleberry tract between Fish Lake, Fourmile Lake and Lake of the Woods (later succeeded by forest stands?) as well as to the 1926 fire on the south side of Fish Lake.

#### G-13

1930 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Map - Union Creek and Environs Recreation Plan" (by L. P. Brown), L-Recreation, Portland, Oregon. (scale: 4"=1 mile; in oversize folio)

-Shows recreation developments and classifications from Union Creek, east to boundary with Crater Lake National Park. Shows (presently) long-abandoned camps and declassified reserved areas ("natural parks") on Castle Creek.

#### **G-1**4

1931 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Map - Union Creek Commercial Tract, Lot-2", (surveyed by F. W. Cleator and K. L. Janouch), Portland, Oregon. (scale: 1"=30'; in oversize folio)

-Shows then-existing and proposed structure sites; includes later (1945 and 1957) pencil notations.

L

## G-15

#### 1931 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Tract Map - Union Creek Forest Camp and Ranger Station", (surveyed by F. W. Cleator and Karl Janouch), Portland, Oregon. (scale: 1"=100'; in oversize folio)

-Locates and identifies most Forest Service and special-use structures at core of Union Creek site, forest stand types, etc.

#### G-16

# 1932 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Tract Map - Dead Indian (Soda) Springs Recreation Unit", (surveyed by K. L. Janouch), Portland, Oregon. (scale: 16"=1 mile; in oversize folio)

-Identifies various tracts and structures, including "Old Ranger Cabin" on southwest side of Little Butte Creek.

## G-17

## 1933 JANOUCH, Karl L.

"Recreation Plan - Dead Indian Soda Springs Recreation Unit", Rogue River National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (3p; in oversize folio)

-Resource descriptions and management recommendations are given. Good background on the users and permittees at this site.

#### G-18

1934 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Map - Rogue River Recreation Unit", Portland, Oregon. (scale: 2"=1 mile; in oversize folio)

-Shows then-existing recreation developments and classifications from Forest boundary at Prospect, to boundary near Diamond Lake.

# **G-1**9

1934 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Tract Map - Engles Meadow Summer Homes", (surveyed by L. H. Smith), Portland, Oregon. (scale: 1"=100'; in oversize folio)

-Shows proposed tract boundaries and subdivisions. This proposal was later deleted from the Upper Rogue Unit Recreation Plan (item G-22).

1934 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Tract Map - Fish Lake Summer Home Sites, Tract G", (surveyed by H. R. Mansfield), Portland, Oregon. (scale: 1"=100'; in oversize folio)

### G-21

1934 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Tract Map - Woodruff Bridge Summer Home Sites", (surveye by L. H. Smith), Portland, Oregon. (scale: 1"=100'; in oversize folio)

-Shows proposed tract boundaries and subdivision; also, location of "Robert R. Nichols Summer Home".

# ≈G--22

-**19**34 SMITH, L. H.

"Report on Upper Rogue Recreation Unit", Rogue River National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (4p; in oversize folio)

# -**G-**23

3945 U. S. FOREST SERVICE

Becreation Handbook, North Pacific Region, Recreation Section, Portland, Oregon.

-3(70+p)

-Sives standard specifications and measured drawings of various - secretation structures/features-popular during the post-War era.

# G-24

1945-54 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Special-Use File - Union Creek Resort", U-Uses, Medford, Oregon.

-Correspondence from Special-Use permit file of C. P. and Dottie Y. Yundt; includes a list of accommodations and prices charged swell as a Union Creek Resort brochure of this period.

. \* et al. . 1. fee

1946 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Report on Abbott Creek Natural Area", U-Classification, Medford, Oregon.

(lp; in oversize folio)

-Resource descriptions and management recommendations.

# G-26

1947 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Map of Union Creek Ranger District, showing Roadside, Streamside, Trailside and Buffer Zones for Special Treatment" (on 1946 base map), Medford, Oregon. **(scale:** <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub>"=1 mile; in oversize folio)

- Color-coded designations for retention of scenic/recreation walnes.

### **G-27**

-1947 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Tract Plan - Fish Lake Summer Home Area [Tract 'H' (G), Block [designed and drawn by H. A. Thomas and R. E. Dunn), Portland, Oregon. scale: 1"=100'; in oversize folio)

Site map with 5' contour intervals; one cabin ("Fort Fish Lake") shown. Based on 1934 tract map.

#### -**G-**28

3947 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Tract Plan - Block 'B', Union Creek Summer Home Sites", (surweyed by Robert W. Appleby), Portland, Oregon. scale: 1"=100'; in oversize folio)

---Shows tract boundaries and subdivisions, route of proposed ---- mervice road.

### **-6-29**

1949 BEEMAN, R. M.

\*Recreation Plan - South Fork Sub-Unit, Butte Falls Ranger District", Rogue River National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (34p)

-Early recreation plan for South Fork of Rogue River drainage. 1890 activity is included. Site inventory and recreation needs -assessment. (Rustler Peak T.S., first timber sale in this area - 1949; Christmas tree cutting projects, etc.).

#### 1951 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Tract Plan - Fish Lake Summer Home Area, [Tract 'H', Block "B']", (designed and drawn by H. A. Thomas and R. M. Bowe), Portland, Oregon.

scale: 1"=100'; in oversize folio)

-Tract boundaries and subdivisions are shown, no structures are mapped.

# G-31

# 1952 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Recreation Unit Plan - Ashland Ranger District", U-Plans, Medford, Oregon.

-(14p)

-Describes physical and economic characteristics for the Ashland Ranger District. Each recreation development is described and recommendations are given. Some historical background; mentions relosing of Trail Camp ski-run on the Mt. Ashland Loop Road.

# -G-32

1954 BEEMAN, R. M.

"Recreation Plan - Big Butte Creek Sub-Unit, Butte Falls Ranger "Bistrict", Rogue River National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (14p)

First recreation plan for this area. Contains historical background for Butte Falls area; the information dealing with post-1900 events seems fairly reliable. Inventory of current recreation sites and future development needs.

### 

7962 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Map - National Forest Recreation Survey", Recreation Section, Medford, Oregon.

(23 sheets; in oversize folio)

Atlas format; result of nation-wide Forest Service field inventory of recreation resource data. Shows recreation zones, pro-

#### **G-3**4

-Descriptive brochure with map.

1969 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Rogue Trails", (compiled by Paul Pearson), Medford, Oregon. (22p)

-Brief descriptions of the recreation trails of the Prospect Ranger District.

# **G-**36

1971 ROGUE RIVER and WINEMA NATIONAL FOREST

"Sky Lakes Study", (compiled by Ray Schaaf), Recreation Section, Medford, Oregon.

(5p)

-Bublic information brochure aimed towards gathering public input on the future management of the Sky Lakes area (prior to its endesignation as a Wilderness Study Area).

# --G-37

1972 ASHWORTH, William

"Red Buttes: Wilderness or Wasteland", Save Red Buttes Committee, Ashland, Oregon.

# **-G-**38

1972 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Undeveloped Areas on the Rogue River National Forest", Recreation Section, Medford, Oregon. (20p+ maps)

# .H. HOMESTEAD ENTRIES and MINING CLAIMS

This file includes examination reports, correspondence and other material dealing with Forest homestead entries, "squatter" claims and townsite withdrawals. Also included are miscellaneous mineral claim mexaminations dating from the early 1900's through the 1950's.

#### -H-1

1905-15 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"File - Copper Townsite", LP-Boundaries, Medford, Oregon. (20p+)

Correspondence relating to the townsite withdrawal of Copper, California (also known as "Joe Bar City" and "Hutton"); details the conflicts over prior mineral claim entries; includes map (1"=500') of the townsite, identifying various structures.

# ·H-2

2907-32 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Homestead Examination Files", L-Claims, Medford, Oregon. (6.5 linear feet of files; arranged by location within/adjacent to current Ranger District)\*

Recovered from National Record Center, these files deal with Forest Service examinations of various homestead entries and "squatter" claims. Correspondence, legal hearing transcripts, photographs and maps of improvements are included. Valuable material for both site-specific and broader scope research. Individual files are keyed by number/color to locator maps for each District. The Applegate Ranger District files contain reveral mineral patent cases (e.g., Blue Ledge, Flamarion, etc.) int most files deal with the "agricultural" claims of the 1900-20 homestead boom.

-**H-3** 

1914 SHERMAN, E.A.

"Report to the Chief Forester on Timber Values of Lands Proposed for Withdrawal from Crater National Forest", U.S. Forest Service, San Francisco, California. (23p) -Personal account of Land Examiner's visit to Butte Falls area for purpose of inspecting proposed "agricultural" withdrawals in Township 34/Ranges 2 and 3 East, and Township 35/Ranges 3 and 4 East. A great deal of interesting and useful information concerning the Forest Service-perceived attitudes and character of "timber claim" homesteaders. Recommends a letter of commendation for E. W. Smith (FS employee in the Butte Falls area), a -----"young man who had the moral courage to write the President, telling the truth about this land..." (i.e., that it was largely -----agricultural, commercial forest land).

#### <del>H-4</del>

1915 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Report on Lands Petitioned for Withdrawal by Residents of Butte Falls Area", L-Boundaries, Medford Oregon. (16p)

-Deals with land in T34S, R3E, W.M.; includes descriptions of Butte Falls and original advertisement of the nearby Fourbit Creek Timber Sale (pine advertised at \$3.25 p/MBF and fir at \$.50 p/MBF; -72,500,000 BF total). Section-by-section land descriptions are given. Recommended against withdrawal from Forest Service jurisdiction.

#### ்⊞-5

1924 BROWN. L. P.

"Land Taken for Taxes - Jackson County", L-Status, Crater National "Forest, Medford, Oregon.

**≝(6**p)

Gives location and name of private owner for land parcels within/ Cadjacent to Crater National Forest. Gives figures for annual taxes

#### -⊞--6

1924 RANKIN, Hugh B. (H.B.R.)

"Letter to District Forester", (concerning results of homestead activity on Oregon-and-California grant lands), April 28, 1924, - L-Boundaries, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon.

**Describes** activity of Owens-Oregon Lumber Co. in purchasing **patented** homesteads for timber harvest. Gives MBF-volume **estimates** for various sections.

H-7

1927 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"List of Cut-over, Burned-over and Second Growth Lands; Privately Owned Within the Crater National Forest", L-Exchange, Medford, Oregon. (13p)

-Gives name and residential address of private "inholders", acres and condition of land owned. This packet includes Forest Service correspondence relative to the eventual purchase of these lands.

# H-8

1928 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"List of Private Holdings", L-Status, Medford, Oregon. (21p)

-List drawn up after addition of some 0 & C lands to the Crater National Forest. Deals with Townships 35 and 36 South, Range 3 East; gives locations, names of grantees, kind and number of homestead entries, dates of patent.

# H-9

1937-58 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Mining Claim Files", U-Adjustments, Medford, Oregon. (.7 linear feet, returned to Federal Record Center, 1978, in F.R.C. Box #20407)

-Various mining claim examinations and correspondence. Several files deal with the large groups of placer claims in the Prospect-Union Creek area (e.g., Kower-Young and Associates, Law, and others) which were declared null and void.

#### **H-10**

1958 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Map - Medicine Rock Placer Claims", Medford, Oregon. (scale: 1"=400'; in oversize folio)

-Shows claim boundaries and commercial timber stands.

# H-11

1959 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Ownership of Private Lands Within the Rogue River National Forest", Medford, Oregon.

-Lists ownership and acreage of private inholdings, by Ranger District.

### I. CONSTRUCTION - ROADS, TRAILS and ADMINISTRATIVE SITES

This file consists of reports and correspondence relative to Forest Service construction projects. <u>Note:</u> circa 1930-40 administrative site plans (e.g., Star Ranger Station, Hutton G.S., Lodgepole G.S., Huckleberry G.S., Hamaker G.S., Camp #2 Fire School, Medford Warehouse complex, etc.), are held in the Forest landscape architect's flat-file. Specific building plans of this era are located in the files of the Forest civil engineer. See also items K-3, K-8 and O-14.

.**I-1** 

E908 BUCK, C.J.

"Allotment of Funds to Construction Activities", 0-Improvement, Trater National Forest, Medford, Oregon.

-Shows proposed disbursement of funds for 1909 activities, (e.g., "completing Ashland Canyon Wagon Road - \$200", etc.). Acting "Chief's approval letter is attached.

# I-2

1916 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Annual Cumulative Report - Road Construction", Medford, Oregon. (2 sheets)

Mileage and cost figures are given.

# I-3

1922 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Correspondence - Ashland Creek Road proposal", Medford, Oregon. (4p)

-Concerns city-proposed "scenic road" up Ashland Canyon to Mount Ashland. The Forest Service was against this idea but did refer to a possible road west from the Siskiyou Highway to Mount Ashland (i.e., the present route of the Mt. Ashland Access Road, built in the 1960's). - I-4

.1923 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

-"Correspondence - Thompson Creek Road construction", Medford, Oregon.

(7p)

-Contains road specificiation forms.

# **I-5**

1925 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Correspondence - Diamond Lake Road construction", Medford, Oregon. (9p)

-Contains description of old Diamond Lake Road, specifications for new grade, etc.

# I-6

1925 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

"Trail Plan - Statistical Statement", (chart format, by District), "Medford, Oregon. (3 sheets)

-Trail miles and construction expense, by Ranger Districts and stotal Forest.

### **I-7**

11946-57 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Files - Roads and Trails", E-General, Medford, Oregon. .5 linear feet; returned to Federal Record Center, 1978, in F.R.C. Box #20406)

Correspondence; road need projections, specifications dealing

#### **I-8**

1952 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Road and Bridge Maintenance Plan", Medford, Oregon. -(34pt color-coded map)

-Gives project number, name, mileage and maintenance schedule for Forest Service system roads; bridge inventory.

# I-9

m.d. ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Early Day Ranger and Guard Station", Medford, Oregon. (1p; incomplete) -Story of the "Ashland Creek Tool House/Ranger Station", located upstream from Hosler Dam, built 1914-15 by Ranger John Gribble. Attached is a list of Forest Service administrative site withdrawals, including acres included and date each site was withdrawn from mineral/homestead entry.

#### CIVILIAN CONSERVATION CORPS J.

This file contains various documents and files concerning the activities -of the Civilian Conservation Corps and the Emergency Relief Administration and the Rogue River National Forest. See also item M-3.

# J-1

1934 U. S. FOREST SERVICE

"Forest News Reporting - A Handbook for Forest Officers and E.C.W. Camp Reporters", Office of Public Relations, North Pacific Region, Portland, Oregon. (20p)

-Gives advice on writing news releases, handling interviews, etc.

#### J-2

2934-38 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"CCC Personnel Records and Correspondence", Medford, Oregon.

- Personnel rosters; also, letters between Forest Supervisor, "the "Camp South Fork" Supervisor and the Camp's Army Commandant, dealing with administrative difficulties and personality con-Elicts at that 3-C camp.

#### -7-3

2934-42 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Camp Programs - Fourth through Nineteenth Periods", CCC-Plans, Bedford, Oregon.

(approximately .3 linear feet)

-Correspondence and data sheets pertaining to CCC work projects. Some of this material is duplicated in volume 2 of the Forest History.) Most files include a Forest map showing location of warious CCC activities. 1936 (6th period) file mentions E.R.A. work on the Ashland Canyon fire break. Several buildings at Carberry Camp are shown on diagrams, with rooms identified and Proposals for a "Mt. Ashland winter sports dimensions given. area" are discussed here as early as 1938.

#### 

1934-42 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

""Civilian Conservation Corps - Miscellaneous Files", CCC-Plans and Personnel, Medford, Oregon.

(2.5 linear feet; returned to Federal Record Center, 1978)

-These files contain various monthly reports dealing with personnel, finance, property, safety and other aspects of the Forests's CCC camps.

# J-5

1937 TAYLOR, A. D.

Camp Stoves and Fireplaces, Emergency Conservation Work and U.S. Forest Service, U.S. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C. (88p)

-Illustrated manual showing numerous styles of recreation site features built by the Civilian Conservation Corps, detailed discussion of preferred material, style and building techniques.

### - **-J--6**

1938 CIVILIAN CONSERVATION CORPS

Official Annual, Medford District - Ninth Corps Area, Medford,

-**(15**6p)

-Fosed group and activity scenes of all the CCC camps in northern California and southern Oregon (USFS, NPS, State, etc.). Gives text organizational and activity history of each company. Good background; one can often identify companies as to ethnic background (e.g., certain companies were predominately locals, south-

J-7

1939 CIVILIAN CONSERVATION CORPS

"CCC Instructor's Guide", (prepared by personnel at South Fork CCC Camp F-104), Rogue River National Forest, Butte Falls, Oregon. (135p+)

This publication was meant to facilitate interpretation of the CCC/USFS mission to enrollees. Subjects discussed include: tree identification, logging, wildlife conservation, grazing and watershed management, fire suppression, etc. Largely a compendium using material taken from other Forest Service publications as well as items written by local employees.

# **J-8**

1941 CIVILIAN CONSERVATION CORPS

-Medford District - CCC News, Volume VII, Numbers 8-10, Medford, Oregon. -Monthly newspaper (4p, each issue) published by and about CCC activities in southern Oregon and northern California. Camp project activities, educational and sports news. "National Defense" is a prominently discussed subject in these immediately pre-War publications.

# J-9

1952 NATIONAL ARCHIVES and RECORD SERVICE

"Microfilm Reel - Records of the Civilian Conservation Corps, Selected Camps in the Rogue River National Forest, 1934-43", General Services Administration, Washington, D.C.

-Camp inspection records, monthly meal menus, liquidation files for Elk Creek, Upper Rogue, Applegate and South Fork camps. Includes layout diagram of buildings at Camp Applegate.

# **J-10**

n.d.

CIVILIAN CONSERVATION CORPS "Certificate of Proficiency", Vocational Training Division, Washington, D.C.

-Blank copy of certificate form, with CCC seal.

# K. MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE HISTORY

This is essentially a "catch-all" file, intended for administrative (non-field related) documents and other material which may not relate directly to the subject heading of other files.

K-1 1903 BARTRUM, S. C. "Memo to Ranger Henry Ireland", General Land Office - Cascade Forest Reserve, Roseburg, Oregon. (1p)

-Gives classification (i.e., "filing") headings for various

# -**X-2**

**1913** FOREST SUPERVISOR

Administrative Assignments", F-Plans, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (6p)

-Work plans for each of the (then) 11 Ranger Districts.

# **⊒K-**3

31913 FOSTER, H. D.

"Report on Proposed Administrative Withdrawal - Sturgis Ranger Station", L-Status, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (6p)

-Fives physical description of future Forest Service guard station site; mentions Forest Service and private improvements in and near the site.

#### **K-4**

-1914 SHANNON, R. A.

"Report on Administrative Examination of Crater National Forest", U. S. Forest Service, Portland, Oregon. (5p+)

-Results of activity audit of Supervisor's Office.

K-5

#### 1918 U. S. FOREST SERVICE

"July Field Program, 1918", Washington, D.C. (35p)

-Roster of Washington Office personnel in the field, nation-wide, forest supervisors, promotions, etc.

### K-6

1933-55 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Land Exchange and Other Files", (L-Exchange, L-Acquisition, U-Adjustment, U-Classification, other U-files), Medford, Oregon. (1.5 linear feet; returned to Federal Record Center, 1978, in F.R.C. Box #20403)

-Miscellaneous files concerning Medford Warehouse site purchase, land exchange projects, early soil/water resource inventories, cooperation with stock associations and various other subjects; generally post-dating 1950.

#### -**X-7**

1946-62 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Miscellaneous Files - National Forest Administration", (L-Acquisitions, G-Cooperation and Management, 2210-6550), Medford, Oregon. (1.5 linear feet; returned to Federal Record Center, 1978, in F.R.C. Box #20404)

Files on a variety of subjects: (e.g., Analysis and Plans, Improvements and Revegetation, Cooperation [Stock Associations, cetc.], Watershed Management, Forest Fire Research, Accounting, cetc.) Most material post-dates 1955.

#### **∹X-8**

3948-61 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Special-Use and Other Files", (U-Uses, 2710, E-Equipment and Haterial, E-Improvements, L-Exchange), Medford, Oregon. (1.0 linear feet; returned to Federal Record Center, 1978, in F.R.C. Box #20402)

-Miscellaneous special-use files (summer homes, Fish Lake Resort, roads, quarries, etc.), equipment inventories and budgets, correspondence regarding new construction projects. Most files postdate 1955.

# **X-**9

1950 STANDING, A.R.

"Personal Notes on RRNF Personnel", D(K)-Inspection, Regional Office - USFS, Portland, Oregon.\*

K-10

1966 GOVERNMENT SERVICES ADMINISTRATION "Dedication Ceremony Brochure - U.S. Post Office Building, Medford", (new Supervisor's Office), Portland, Oregon.

# K-11

1967 DELLENBACK, John "Letter to Carroll Brown, Forest Supervisor", Washington, D.C.

-Testimonial letter on Brown's retirement from the Forest Service.

# K-12

1973 DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE "Various Memos - energy conservation", Washington, D.C., Portland and Medford, Oregon.

# K-13

1973 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Organization Studies", 1600 - Information Service, Medford, Oregon.

-Various memos and reports concerning the proposed merger of the Rogue River and Siskiyou National Forests.

### **K-1**4

1975 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"...A Turn in the Trail", Medford, Oregon.

-Retirement dinner leaflet, Forest Supervisor, Harvey Seeley.

#### L. PERSONAL MEMOIRS

This file is largely composed of correspondence which contains personal rememberances by retired Forest Service personnel. It also includes records dealing with past Forest Service history projects.

**L-1** 、

1937-59 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Correspondence - Forest History", I-Studies (Historical Information), Medford, Oregon. (20p+)

-The material is interesting in that this particular aspect of the Forest's "cultural resource management" program (i.e., Forest history) dates back at least to the 1930's, and that it was the result of Washington Office direction.

# **L-2**

**1938** PORT, Lee C. "Dutchman Peak History", I-Studies, (Historical Information), Hedford, Oregon. (1p)

-Story of the "Dutchman" miner who froze to death on the Siski-

# I-3

1938 SARGINSON, John W.

"Story of Dan Pederson and the Brush Mountain Lookout:, I-Studies (Historical Information), Rogue River National Forest, Medford, Gregon.

(5p)

-Narrative of Pederson's early lookout career and his construction of the lookout tree at Brush Mountain with spiral ladder and counter-weighted "elevator".

### **L-4**

1940 KUHNS, John C. "Memo to Forest Supervisor from Ass't Regional Forester", (Mar. 14, 1940), I-Studies (Historical Information), Portland, Oregon. (1p) --Deals with Regional efforts to encourage each National Forest to compile an administrative history.

#### J-5

1940 WILLAMETTE NATIONAL FOREST

"History of the Willamette National Forest to 1940", Eugene, Oregon.

**(1**4p)

-Brief administrative history of this Forest; mentions various persons who also served on the Crater National Forest.

# **L-6**

1945 PORT, Lee C.

"Notes on Historical Events - Applegate Ranger District", I-Studies (Historical Information), Medford, Oregon. #(15p)

-Brief historical background on numerous persons, places and events of the Applegate River drainage, compiled by District's seteran Ranger (about 20 years as Ranger); has proved to be a generally reliable source of background material.

**I-7** 

1946 HOLST, John D.

"Letter to Forest Supervisor Janouch", (Jan. 21, 1946), Diamond Jake, Oregon.

-(2p)

-Details background of the Doug Ingram Tree in the Butte Falls Ranger District, gives events in Ingram's life; additional memos and relevant clippings are attached.

**L-8** 

1949 BUCK, C. J.

"Letter to Forest Supervisor Janouch", (Mar. 4, 1949), Portland, Oregon. (8D)

-Reminiscences of early supervisor of Crater National Forest. Refers to various personnel including S. Swenning ... "a native... and the best woodsman I ever travelled with... Years later he became a well-known Alaskan frontiersman, guide and explorer." **L-9** 

1950 IRELAND, Orlin L.

"Draft - Biography of Henry Ireland", Rogue River National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (3p)

• • .

المتحج المحاصر والمراجع المراجع المحاد المحاد المحاد والمحاد

.

the share of

-Gives Ireland's duty stations on the Cascade Forest Reserve (South Division).

# L-10

1951 HOLST, John D.

"Letter to Janie V. Smith, Administrative Assistant", (Apr. 3, 1951), Butte Falls, Oregon. (3p)

-Reminiscences of early Forest Service Ranger, construction of Big Elk G.S. (1907), trail from Skeeter's Swamp to Fish Lake, duty station at Perk's Pasture, timber cruise of P-and-E railroad right-of-way across the Cascades, etc.

# 1-11

1959 MERRIT, Melvin L. "Letter to Forest Supervisor Brown", (Dec. 7, 1959), Portland, Oregon. (2p)

-Background on Sam Swenning, deputy supervisor of Crater National Forest.

# **I-12**

PEACHEY, Ernest C.
"Letter to Forest Supervisor Brown", (Nov. 23, 1959), Baring,
Washington.
(2p)

-Duty stations of Ernest and Albert Peachey, 1910-1920's.

# I-13

1959 WHITNEY, Horace G.

"Letter to Forest Supervisor Brown" (Nov. 17, 1959), Cathedral City, California. (3p)

evidently lived until larger living quarters were built in 1914 (renovated and moved upriver in 1977 as a private residence). Note: The one-room Ranger Station currently serves as a storage shed at the Star Ranger Station complex.

# **L-1**4

1960 EBERLY, H. J.

"Letter to Forest Supervisor Brown", (June 8, 1960), Dunnedin, Florida. (2p)

-Mentions early Forest Service (c. 1911) personnel, including "Andy Poole...who could shoot...I've often seen him take a pistol in each hand and when 2 cans were tossed out he would keep them jumping and bouncing. When it came to relating wild tales about the West and animals, he had no equal".

# **\_1-15**

1960 KERBY, Anah R.

"Letter to Forest Supervisor Brown", (Apr. 1, 1960), Eugene, Oregon. (2p)

-Remembrance of the writer's husband, Edward Kerby, and his career on the Crater National Forest; 1909-1911 seasons at Bessie Rock; 1912 - transferred to Odessa (now Winema National Forest) until 1919.

# **I-1**6

1971 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Distribution List - Volume II of Forest History", Medford, Oregon.

# **I-17**

3974 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Memo - Forest Participation in the American Bicentennial Celebration", 1660 - VIS, Medford, Oregon. (2p)

-Gives suggested topics for local historical presentations by the Torest Service.

# **L-1**8

n.d. BARTRUM, S. C. "History of Early Forest Work", (thermofax typescript), Roseburg, Oregon. (100p; some pages missing) -Recollections of the early days of the Forest, under the General Land Office (then called the Cascade Forest Reserve - South Division), c. 1899-1907. Interesting antecdotes regarding "Indian trails", deserted trapper cabins, hiring requirements for G.L.O. Rangers, "squatters", Prineville sheepmen on the Rogue-Umpqua divide. Most of the narrative deals with an abortive attempt to build a trail from the North Umpqua drainage to Fish Mountain on the Rogue-Umpqua divide. Attachments include G.L.O. Commissioner Binger Hermann's testimonial of Bartrum's service.

# M. FOREST NEWSLETTERS and DIRECTORIES

This file includes early through recent issues of Crater (and Rogue River) National Forest newsletters, written by and for Forest Service employees. It also contains personnel directories of recent years.

# M-1

1909-12 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST

The Crater Ranger, Volume I - No. 2 and 10; Volume 2 - No. 1-3, 7, 8 and 10; Volume 3 - No. 1-4 and 6-10; Volume 4 (Nov.); Medford, Oregon.

-Invaluable source of anecdotes about Forest Service personnel and activities for the early period.

# M-2

1910-11 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST
 "Personnel Notes and Diary Extracts", Medford, Oregon.
 (12p)

-Details of the activities of various Forest Service employees. 1908-1911.

#### M-3

1938-41 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

The Rogues, Volume I - No. 1-4; Volume II - No. 1-4; Volume III - No. 1-4; Volume IV - No. 1-2, Medford, Oregon.

-Contains "news" items written by Forest Service personnel stationed at various Ranger Stations, Guard Stations, lookouts and the Supervisor's Office. Some good, "informal" information on CCC activities is included.

**M-**4

1947-49 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

The Rogues, (1947 - July and August; 1948 - September and October; 1949 - June, July and August), Medford, Oregon.

-Similar to preceding item; deals with post-War events (e.g., accelerated timber harvesting, mining claim "boom", etc.).

M-5

1951 PORT, Lee C.
 "Letter to Supervisor Jolley", (Apr. 1, 1951), Jacksonville,
 Oregon.
 (1p)

-List of Applegate District Rangers, 1908-1946.

#### M-6

1964-72 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Directories of Personnel", Medford, Oregon.\*

-By S.O. and District; giving names, titles and home addresses.

#### M-7

1967-68 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST <u>Rogue's Gallery</u>, (December 1967 through July 1968), Medford, <u>Oregon</u>.

# M-8

1968-77 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Forest Telephone Directories" (Supervisor's Office), Medford, Oregon.

#### M-9

1972-77 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST Forest News, (semi-monthly newsletter), Medford, Oregon.

#### **⊻-1**0

n.d. CRATER NATIONAL FOREST "Event Log - 1910, 1916-17", Medford, Oregon.

-Day-by-day occurrences (fires, projects) and annual personnel rosters.

# N. NEWSPAPER ARTICLES - FOREST SERVICE-RELATED

This file is a collection of articles from local newspapers which deal with National Forest projects and other Forest Service-related topics.

### N-1

#### 1947-48 MEDFORD MAIL TRIBUNE

"Clippings", collected by Rogue River National Forest, Medford, Oregon.

-Divided into following sections: Recreation, Range Management, Personnel, Wildlife, Fire, Timber Management, Miscellaneous. While many articles are of national or regional scope, most deal with local events and problems. Relates story of White City development; discusses post-War timber sales; Applegate District's "wild horse herd"; "Two-Bits" (dog that fell 600' off of Whiskey Peak, twice in one winter), etc.

N-2

1960-70 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Clippings", (various local newspapers), Medford, Oregon.

> -Articles and press releases dealing with various aspects of the daily and long-range management of the Rogue River National Forest, in particular, and the National Forest System, in general. Does not include "historical interest" articles which relate to historic sites or events within the Forest; these are held with the various non-agency historical and archaeological reports (i.e., not included as part of the archive collection).

N-3

1970 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST

"Clippings", (various local newspapers), Medford, Oregon.

-Similar and subsequent to preceding item.

#### **O.** LAND EXCHANGE and ACQUISITION

This consists of miscellaneous files and reports dealing with the Forest Service land exchange programs. See also the G and K files.

0-1

1918 FOSTER, Harold D.

"Report on a Proposed Addition to the Crater National Forest", L-Boundaries, Medford, Oregon. (14p)

-Early version of subsequent "O and C Addition" reports (Crater National Forest, 1919-21). Good background information on local ranches (cattle, sheep and goats), communities, mills, etc. in the Neil Creek, Upper Bear Creek and Green Springs areas.

# 0–2

1919-21 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST
 "Reports on Proposed Enlargement of the Crater National Forest",
 L-Boundaries, Medford, Oregon.
 (25p+)

-Deals with proposal to add various revested Oregon-and-California Railroad Grant lands to the Forest. Brief overview of economic resources, township-by-township physical descriptions.

# 0-3

1919-58 CRATER (ROGUE RIVER) NATIONAL FOREST
"Miscellaneous Files - Land Exchanges", (L-Boundaries, L-Exchange,
L-Acquisition, L-Status), Medford, Oregon.
(.7 linear feet; returned to Federal Record Center, 1978, in F.R.C.
Box #59657)

-Files include records relative to 0 & C and other land exchanges of the 1920's, as well as later, smaller acquisitions.

#### 0-4

1920-50 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "Files - Land Exchange Proposals", L-Boundaries, Medford, Oregon. (.5 linear feet; returned to Federal Record Center, 1978, in F.R.C. Box #20407) -Various files deal with 0 & C revested lands, Ashland Watershed, City of Medford-Willow Creek Addition, Crater Lake National Park addition (proposed), Dead Indian Soda Springs; includes correspondence, timber cruises, etc.

### 0-5

1924-55 CRATER (ROGUE RIVER) NATIONAL FOREST "Files - Land Acquisition", L-Acquisition, Medford, Oregon. (1.5 linear feet; returned to Federal Record Center, 1978, in F.R.C. Box #20405 and #20403)

> -Land exchange and acquisition files, including: City of Medford, Owens-Oregon Lumber Co., Medford Corporation and others. Many files contain the original cruise cards and 6"=1 mile reconnaissance maps with timber types shown. Most files date between 1930 and 1950.

# 0-6

1924-27

SPROAT, W. J. "Report by Forest Examiner on Proposed Addition to the Crater National Forest", L-Boundaries, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (15p+)

-Deals with a second (or third?) round of proposals for Forest Service control of 0 & C revested lands. Resources and economic developments are described. Majority of land in the particular proposal was in the Applegate River and Elk Creek drainages.

# 0-7

1926 RANKIN, Hugh B. "Boundary Adjustment Report (Proposed Addition to Crater Lake National Park), Union Creek Area", L-Boundaries, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (9p+ map, scale: 1"=4 miles)

-Gives timber volume estimates, by section, for lands proposed for addition to Crater Lake National Park (Union Creek area, east to present Park boundary; 18,500 acres). Report also mentions current uses of the parcel (huckleberry picking, roads, etc.). Brief discussion of likely routes of potential logging railroad. Recommends that the addition not be approved. See also item C-8. 0-8

#### 1926-36 U. S. FOREST SERVICE

"Correspondence and Other Documents Relating to Proposed Crater Lake National Park Expansion", (Umpqua and Rogue River National Forests), Roseburg and Medford, Oregon. (50p+)

-Forest Service correspondence dealing with National Park Service attempt to expand Crater Lake National Park to include Forest Service-administered lands. Includes testimony of public hearing at Diamond Lake; "moderated" by National Park Service Director Mather and USFS Chief Greely.

# 0-9

1929 RANDS, E. P, and George L. Drake

"Report and Appraisal - Medford City Watershed Addition", L-Boundaries, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (8p + 2 ownership maps, scale: 1"=2 miles)

-Section-by-section appraisal of the timber values of 0 & C lands in the Fourbit Creek and Willow Creek drainages, which were added to the Forest in 1928.

#### 0-10

1929 RANKIN, Hugh B.

"Record of Desirable Additions to the Crater National Forest", L-Boundaries, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (4p)

-Correspondence dealing with the eventual addition of McCallister and Dead Indian Soda Springs to the National Forest. Additions were desired from a recreation-enhancement viewpoint. See also items G-9 and G-16.

# 0-11

1930 BROWN, Lee P.

"Report - Neil Creek Addition", L-Boundaries, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (4p + map)

-Inventory of physical and economic characteristics of 160-acre tract in the upper Neil Creek drainage (this parcel is still in private ownership).

# 0-12

1930 CRATER NATIONAL FOREST
"Bill to Add Certain Lands to the Crater National Forest", (copy),
L-Boundaries, Medford, Oregon.
(10p+)

-Deals with successful Forest Service proposal for adding high recreation or scenic-value lands to the Forest. Section-by-section notes/maps are included; most land was located in Applegate River drainage, some parcels were located on the main stem of the Rogue River.

# 0-13

1930 RANKIN, Hugh B.

"Acquisition and Exchange Plan for Crater National Forest", L-Exchange, Crater National Forest, Medford, Oregon. (30p)

-Long-range planning document; includes record of desirable extensions by Township/Range, giving characteristics of various parcels.

### 0-14

1933-35 ROGUE RIVER NATIONAL FOREST "File - Butte Falls Site, Purchase", I-Acquisition, Medford, Oregon. (20p+)

> -Deals with Forest Service lease and purchase of Butte Falls Administrative Site. Mentions of land dealings with Owens-Oregon and Butte Falls Sugar Pine Lumber Companies.

> > 70

The P through U files are being left open for the addition of other major subjects headings.

NOTE ON THE ORGANIZATION OF THE PHOTOGRAPH COLLECTION

The historical photograph collection is arranged into five major files (V through Z). The first four files are arranged by current Ranger District. Each District file is further divided into six major sections (each of which has been given an individual item number):

- Forest Service Projects and Activities

   (through World War II);
   -road, trail and bridge construction; timber management activities; range management activities; recreation developments; etc.
- Non-Forest Service, Structures, Projects and Activities within the National Forest;

   homestead and mining cabins/claims; irrigation and other water developments; range improvements and grazing scenes; logging/milling activities and equipment; campers; etc.
- (3) Fire;

   lookout structures; fire schools; forest fire
   (and post-fire) scenes; burned-area rehabili tation projects; etc.
- (4) Forest Service Administrative Sites/Structures;
   -ranger stations; guard stations; warehouses;
   residences, etc.
- (5) "Scenery" and Miscellany; -general forest vistas and natural features; unusual tree specimens; overgrazed lands; flood damage; etc.
- (6) Forest Service Projects, Equipment and Personnel (post-World War II);
   -road, bridge and culvert construction; timber management (log scaling, reforestation); camp- ground developments; miscellaneous equipment and District personnel.

The Z file is grouped into three sections: (1) General (Forest activities and scenery); (2) Miscellaneous Structures and Equipment (Supervisor's Office, Medford Warehouse, Air Tanker Base and Forest Nursery); (3) Personnel (various Forest Service groups and individuals).

#### V. PHOTOGRAPHS - APPLEGATE RANGER DISTRICT

V-1 Forest Service Projects and Activities (through World War II)

-Trail construction, Windy Peak Trail; 1917 -Windy Peak Trail; 1917 -Middle Fork Trail, with Boy Scouts hiking; 1927 -Telephone line stringing project, near Star R.R.; 1919 (2 views) -Road construction, Upper Applegate Road; 1926 (2 views) -Thompson Creek Road; 1944 -Middle Fork Bridge, with Boy Scouts; 1927 (dup.) -Middle Fork Bridge, with Boy Scouts; 1927 (looking down from trail) -Middle Fork Bridge; 1941 (2 views) -Suspension bridge across Applegate River, near Star Ranger Station; 1918 -Bridge A35, built across Carberry Creek by Army Engineers; 1943 (351st Regiment) -Bridge A51, built across McKee Gulch by Army Engineers; 1943 -Bridge on lower Squaw Creek, built by Army Engineers; 1943 -Bridge A50, built over Squaw Creek at Dividend Bar by Army Engineers; 1943 (shows helmeted officers, posing "at ease") -Bridge A5, Squaw Creek; 1943 -Bridge on Carberry Creek Road #408, built by Army Engineers; **1943 (2 views)** -Bridge A35-1, built over Carberry Creek by Army Engineers; 1943 -Bridge A44, built over Elliott Creek at Hutton by Army Engineers; 1943 -Bridge A46, built over Elliott Creek at Joe Bar by Army Engineers; 1943 -"Tool House", Butte Fork Trail (built c. 1935); c. 1973 (2 views) -Matney Gulch Experimental Area; 1916 (shows fence-line) -Ranger Lee Port nailing up sign; c. 1925 (grazing notice?) -Ranger Lee Port with horses at Yellowjacket Spring; c. 1925 (shows water trough) -Ranger Lee Port with horse; c. 1925 (at Yellowjacket water trough) -McKee Bridge Forest Camp, entrance sign; 1936 (developed by CCC, 1935-36) -McKee Bridge Forest Camp, rustic-type stone-lined stove; 1936 -McKee Bridge Forest Camp, privy with bark siding; 1936 -McKee Bridge Forest Camp, foot-bridge across irrigation

ditch; 1936

-McKee Bridge Forest Camp, foot-bridge across irrigation ditch: c. 1945 -McKee Bridge Forest Camp, exterior - community kitchen structure; c. 1939 -McKee Bridge Forest Camp, interior - community kitchen: c. 1939 (dup.) -McKee Bridge Forest Camp, playground equipment - slide: c. 1940 -McKee Bridge Forest Camp, playground equipment - swings; c. 1940 -McKee Bridge Forest Camp, rock-lined, "sunken" campfire area; c. 1940 -McKee Bridge Forest Camp, flood damaged picnic tables; 1955 -McKee Bridge Forest Camp, USFS life preserver at swimming hole; c. 1939 -Wrangle Camp, exterior - community kitchen; 1937 (built by CCC, 1936) -Wrangle Camp, exterior - community kitchen; 1959 -Wrangle Camp, view across meadow to community kitchen; 1957 -Beaver-Sulphur Forest Camp, entrance sign; 1937 -Beaver-Sulphur Forest Camp, general view of site; 1937 -Beaver-Sulphur Forest Camp, dam and swimming pool; 1937 -Beaver-Sulphur Forest Camp, dam; 1937 (close-up) -Beaver-Sulphur Forest Camp, rustic-type stone-lined stove; 1937 -Sucker Gap Trail Shelter; c. 1968 (built by CCC, c. 1936; on Siskiyou National Forest)

V-2

# Non-FS Structures, Projects and Activities

-Copper King Mine, first adit and structure; 1923 -Copper King Mine, second adit; 1923 -Copper King Mine, third adit and structure; 1923 -Mining claim structures, mouth of Elliott Creek; c. 1950 -Mining claim structures, mouth of Elliott Creek; c. 1950 ("Hobo Mine" site?) -Cobb Mining Claims, "no trespassing" sign; c. 1964 -Cobb Mining Claims, mining equipment on sled; 1964 (2 views) -Cobb Mining Claims, mining trommel; 1964 -Cobb Mining Claims, sluice boxes and grizzly; 1964 -Kubli Mine Cabin; 1976 (built at chrome claim, c. 1940) -Palmer Creek Ditch (lower ditch), flume structure to creek; 1976 (built c. 1930's?) -Palmer Creek Ditch (lower ditch), flume structure to creek; 1976 (built c. 1930's?) -Bobbit Mine Arrastra, oil can water-wheel; 1976 (built

-Bobbit Mine Arrastra; 1976 -Bobbit Mine Arrastra, close-up; 1976 -Palmer Creek Walls, "rock-wall" tailings (date from c. 1880); 1977 (2 views) -Steamboat stamp mill, "bull wheel"; c. 1970 (2 views) -Bailey Gulch mine, ore-dump; 1977 -Bailey Gulch mine, adit entrance; 1977 -Bailey Gulch mine, adit interior; 1977 -Eileen, view of hotel (built c. 1905); c. 1909? (dup.) -Joe Bar City, structures; c. 1925 -George W. Hall Homestead Claim, cabin on Yale Creek; 1911 -George W. Hall Homestead Claim, stable (made from piled posts); 1911 -George W. Hall Homestead Claim, general view of cleared land and structural improvements. -"Davidson Cabin", Sucker Gap; 1917 (Elijah Davidson's hunting cabin; on the Siskiyou National Forest) -Irrigation pipe, crosses Steve Fork by means of wood trestle (dates from early 1900's?); 1965 (2 views) -Thompson Creek Irrigation Ditch, under repair; c. 1965 -Biglow Stockman's Cabin; c. 1940's? (2nd cabin at site built by Ed Kubli, c. 1940) -Denman Stockman's Cabin (built c. 1940); c. 1970 (2 views) -Krouse Stockman's Cabin; c. 1965 (built 1946) -Yellowjacket Spring, pole enclosure and water trough, c. 1925 -Biglow Basin, salt log; 1916 -Herding cattle, Big Applegate Range Allotment; 1953 -Herding cattle, Horseshoe Springs area; c. 1940's -McKee Bridge, covered bridge (built c. 1916); 1918 (2 views) -Beaver Creek, So. Ore. Conservation and Tree Farm Assn. sign - at private land; c. 1964 -Donomore Timber Sale, long-distance view; 1962 -Yewwood Gap Timber Sale, spar-tree; 1958 -Yewwood Gap Timber Sale, spar-tree; 1958 (close-up of spar-tree climber) -Yewwood Gap Timber Sale, loading logs; 1958 -Sturgis Creek logging, high-lead yarder (Skookum spar); 1962 -Ruch Sawmill; 1951 -"Art's Shangri-la", summer home; c. 1950 -McKee Bridge Forest Camp, picnickers in community kitchen; c. 1939 -McKee Bridge Forest Camp, food preparation in community kitchen; c. 1939

-McKee Bridge Forest Camp, picnickers; c. 1950
-McKee Bridge Forest Camp, picnickers; c. 1965
-McKee Bridge Forest Camp, picnickers; c. 1965 (shows new tables)
-McKee Bridge Forest Camp, cars in parking lot; c. 1965
-McKee Bridge Forest Camp, cars in camping sites; c. 1965
-McKee Bridge Forest Camp, picnickers near irrigation ditch; c. 1965
-McKee Bridge Forest Camp, swimmers; c. 1937
-McKee Bridge Forest Camp, swimmers; 1937 (2 views)
-McKee Bridge Forest Camp, swimmers; c. 1950
-McKee Bridge Forest Camp, carp, swimmers; c. 1950

-Grave (plane crash victims), Butte Fork Trail (crash occurred in 1945); c. 1970 (2 views)

v-3 Fire

-Cinnabar L.O.; 1942 (built c. 1938) -Cinnabar L.O.; 1951 -Cinnabar L.O., visitor's information sign; 1951 -Cinnabar L.O., garage; 1942 (built c. 1935) -Dutchman Peak L.O.; c. 1929 (dup.; built c. 1927) -Dutchman Peak L.O.; 1942 -Dutchman Peak L.O., garage; 1942 (built c. 1935) -Dutchman Peak L.O., living quarters; 1943 (built c. 1935) -Dutchman Peak L.O., Air Warning Service inspector skiing in to lookout; 1943 (dup.) -Squaw Peak L.O., c. 1950 (built c. 1938?) -Stein Butte L.O.; 1942 (built c. 1935?) -Steve Peak L.O.; 1942 (built c. 1935?) -Tallowbox L.O.; 1942 (built c. 1930?) -Tallowbox L.O.; 1956 -Windy Peak L.O.; 1942 (built c. 1914) -Windy Peak L.O.; wood frame for tent shelter for fire lookout; 1916 -Windy Peak L.O., showing tent shelter and weather instruments; 1916 -Yellowjacket L.O., lookout tree; 1917 -Yellowjacket L.O., showing lookout tree and triangulation station; 1917 -Yellowjacket L.O., living quarters - log/shake cabin; 1917 -Fire near Yellowjacket L.O.; 1917 (2 views) -Burn on Tallowbox Mtn., tree planting crew; 1917 -Star Fire Suppression Camp, mess hall; c. 1960 (built -Star Fire Suppression Camp, entrance road; c. 1960 (2 views) -Star Fire Suppression Camp, recreation hall; c. 1960 (built c. 1930?)

-Star Fire Suppression Camp, crew quarters; c. 1960 (built c. 1930?)

-Carberry Fire Training Camp, cooks at mess hall; 1942 (built c. 1935)

-Carberry Fire Training Camp, softball game near barracks; 1942 (2 views)

-Fire training, 91st Division Officers, U.S. Army; 1942 -Fire crew camp, McGraw-Collings Fire; 1944 (located at mouth of French Gulch?)

-"Two-bits", fox terrier that fell off Whisky Peak, twice, in winter of 1942-43; c. 1944 -"Two-bits", (fox terrier that fell off Whisky Peak, twice, in winter of 1942-43); c. 1944 (second view)

#### V-4 FS Administrative Sites/Structures

-"Whitney" Ranger Station, at Star Mining claim - used by Horace G. Whitney until Ranger Station established at Star Gulch; 1911 -Star Ranger Station, showing earliest Ranger Station

structure at site and other features; 1914 (looking south) -Star Ranger Station, newly-built R.S. structure; 1936 -Star Ranger Station, Ranger Suttle taking soil samples from third Ranger Station site; c. 1960 -Star Ranger Station, water line excavation for third Ranger Station ; c. 1960 -Star Ranger Station, barns; c. 1917 -Star Ranger Station, newly-built warehouse, gas station and garage; 1936 -Star Ranger Station, garage and woodshed - under construction; 1936 -Star Ranger Station, newly-built barn; 1936 -Star Ranger Station, newly-built bath house; 1936 -Star Ranger Station, newly-built water tank; c. 1960 -Star Ranger Station, 2-story Ranger's residence; c. 1916 -Star Ranger Station, 2-story Ranger's residence; c. 1920 -Star Ranger Station, 2-story Ranger's residence; c. 1960 (remodeled prior to removal) -Star Ranger Station, newly-built Prevention Assistant's residence; 1936 -Star Ranger Station, second Ranger's residence; c. 1960 -Star Ranger Station, Fire Control Officer's residence under construction; c. 1960 (3 views) -Star Ranger Station, District Assistant's residence under construction; c. 1960 -Star Ranger Station, newly-built fire crew's house; 1936

-Star Ranger Station, fire crew's house; c. 1960 (prior to removal)

-Star Ranger Station, trailer on proposed building site; c. 1960

-Fir Glade Guard Station; 1977 (built c. 1930)

#### v-5 "Scenery" and Miscellany

-Applegate River, near Star R.S.; 1916 -Little Applegate watershed, from Bald Mtn.; c. 1916 -Greyback Mtn. from Storm Lake; 1912 -Head of Silver Fork drainage, from Dutchman Peak; c. 1917 -Dutchman Peak, from Yellowjacket Trail, c. 1917 -Dutchman Peak, from head of Silver Fork, c. 1917 -South side of Silver Fork Basin, from Dutchmans Peak; c. 1940 -Phantom Meadows, from Figurehead Mtn; 1956 -View southwest, from Whiskey Peak; c. 1917 -Aerial view of Big Squaw Lake; 1961 -Alaska ("Yellow") cypress (cedar), Steamboat area; 1915 -Overgrazing evidence, head of O'Brien Creek; 1916 (2 views, dup.) -Unused Range, Craggy Mtn.; 1916 -Flood damage, Little Applegate River; 1955 -Flood damage, Little Applegate River; 1955 (bridge scene) -Flood damage, Middle Fork - Applegate; 1955 -Flood damage, Carberry Campground; 1955 -Flood damage, McKee Campground; 1955 -Flood damage, Hutton Campground; 1955 -Flood damage, Yale Creek skid-road; 1955 -Flood damage, Beaver Creek log jam; 1958 -Flood damage, Steve Fork road; 1958 -Flood damage, Jackson Picnic Ground; 1964 (lifeguard sign)

V-6

FS Projects and Activities (since World War II)

-Road construction, Beaver Creek; c. 1955 (shows heavy equipment)
-Road construction, Hanley Gulch; c. 1955
-Road construction, French Gulch; c. 1955
-Road construction, Elliott Creek; c. 1955 (shows heavy equipment)
-Road reconstruction, Steves Fork; c. 1955
-Road reconstruction, "East Fork" (?); c. 1955 (shows heavy equipment)

-Road reconstruction, Sturgis Creek; c. 1955 -Road reconstruction, Sturgis Creek; c. 1955 (shows equipment) -Road construction, Hutton by-pass-Elliott Creek; 1955 (2 views) -Bridge, log stringer - Beaver Creek; 1955 -Bridge construction, concrete abutments - Hanley Gulch; 1955 -Bridge completed, Hanley Gulch; 1955 -Bridge construction, timber abutment - Palmer Creek; 1955 -Bridge construction, span in place - Palmer Creek; 1955 -Bridge construction, completed, Palmer Creek -Bridge, log stringer, Squaw Creek at Dividend Bar; c. 1955 -Bridge, log stringer, A35, Carberry Creek; 1958 -Bridge, log stringer, A35-A, Carberry Creek; 1954 -Bridge, "glulam" timber/concrete, Steve Fork; 1960 -Bridge, log stringer, w/concrete support - Middle Fork of Applegate; 1954 -Bridge, log stringer, Middle Fork of Applegate; 1954 (close-up of support) -Bridge (A37) construction, Middle Fork; 1955 -Bridge construction, Middle Fork; 1955 (concrete abutment) -Bridge construction, Middle Fork; 1957 (new construction) -Bridge, "glulam" timbers with concrete piers - Middle Fork of Applegate; c. 1955 -Bridge, log stringer - Middle Fork at Cook & Green; 1955 -Bridge construction "glulam" timber - Middle Fork at Cook & Green; 1957 (2 views) -Bridge construction, removing old bridge - Hutton; 1954 -Bridge construction, placing glulam stringers - Hutton; 1954 -Bridge construction, putting on deck - Hutton; 1954 -Bridge construction, completed - Hutton; 1954 -Bridge, log stringer - Blue Ledge Road over Elliott Creek; 1954 -Bridge, "glulam" timbers with concrete piers - Blue Ledge Road over Elliott Creek; 1956 (replacement) -Bridge, timber with concrete piers - upper Elliott Creek; c. 1950 -Bridge, A47, "glulam" timber - Joe Creek; 1956 (shows loaded log truck) -Culvert, Sturgis Road over O'Brien Creek; c. 1955 -Cattleguard, McKee Campground; 1957 -Cattleguard, Hutton G.S.; 1955 -Multi-bark mulching project, road cuts on Kinney Creek

Road; c. 1957 (4 views)

-Drill track rig, Elliott Creek Road; 1956

-"Tote goats"; c. 1957

-Log Scaling Station; c. 1960 (dup.)

-Hutton Ridge Timber Sale; 1955

-Contour trenching, Silver Fork Gap, c. 1955 (2 views)

-Campground construction, McKee Bridge Picnic Ground; c. 1958

-Campground construction, new picnic tables at McKee Bridge Picnic Ground; c. 1958

-Campground construction, roadside barrier - Jackson Picnic Ground; 1962 (2 views)

-Vandalism, CCC stove - Hutton Campground; 1955

-Applegate Ranger District personnel, at Sturgis Creek Road; c. 1958

-Applegate Ranger District Suppression Crew, at Star Gulch Camp; 1951

-Ranger Suttel instructing a fire class; c. 1950

-Horse-packing up the Butte Fork Trail; c. 1970

### W. PHOTOGRAPHS - ASHLAND RANGER DISTRICT

W-1 Forest Service Projects and Activities (through World War II)

-Ashland Creek Road, two horsemen; 1910. -Dead Indian Road, Jackson County section - adjacent to N.F., c. 1915 -Dead Indian Road, from near summit - shows Forest Service truck, c. 1927 -Dead Indian Road, original National Forest boundary sign and Forest Service sedan; c. 1938 (2 views) -Beaver Dam Creek Rd., county section - shows truck #120 with test load (old "Fish Lake" route); c. 1927 (dup.) -Fish Lake to Lake-of-the-Woods Road, section of lava flow prior to road construction; 1929 (dup.) -Fish Lake to Lake-of-the-Woods Road, felled and bucked logs in right-of-way; 1928 (dup.) -Fish Lake to Lake-of-the-Woods, loading charge for stump blasting; 1928 -Fish Lake to Lake-of-the-Woods, stump blasting; 1929 -Fish Lake to Lake-of-the-Woods, constructed segment with Forest Service truck; c. 1929 -Fish Lake to Lake-of-the-Woods, construction through lava flow; c. 1929 (2 views, dup.) -Fish Lake to Lake-of-the-Woods, construction through lava flow, shows Model "A" Ford (2 views, dup.) -Fish Lake to Lake-of-the-Woods, construction through lava flow, shows Forest Service truck (dup.) -Fish Lake to-Lake-of-the-Woods, road near camp at Fish Lake: 1928 (negs.) -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, rustic style entrance sign; 1936 (developed by E.R.A. in 1936) -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, parking area; 1936 -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, picnic ground sign; 1936 -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, resort sign; 1936 -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, entrance sign; 1936 (second view; dup.) -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, misc. signs; 1936 -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, community kitchen; 1936 -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, community kitchen; 1936 (5 views) -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, rustic style benches and fireplace; 1936 -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, rustic style picnic table and stove; 1936

81

- -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, bark-sided privy; 1936 -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, campground fence; 1936 -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, log stringer bridge under construction; 1936 -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, timber and concrete bridge across Little Butte Creek; 1936 -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, soda springs enclosure under construction; 1936 -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, soda springs enclosure completed; 1936 (3 views) -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, soda springs enclosure after flood damage; 1961 -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, E.R.A. crew camp; 1936. -Dead Indian Soda Springs Forest Camp, E.R.A. crew camp - mess hall; 1936 -Fish Lake Forest Camp, community kitchen; 1936 (built by CCC 1936) -Fish Lake Forest Camp, community kitchen; 1972 (2 views) -McCallister Soda Springs Forest Camp, fence enclosure; 1960
- -McCallister Soda Springs Forest Camp, spring enclosure (?); 1960 (2 views)
- -McCallister Soda Springs Forest Camp, general view of site; 1960
- -McCallister Soda Springs Forest Camp, fence enclosure (disturbed); 1960

W-2

# Non-Forest Service Structures, Projects and Activities

-Homestead "1" Upper Wagner Creek drainage; 1910 (threatened by fire; 4 views)

- -Homestead "2", Upper Wagner Creek drainage; 1910 (3 views)
- -Homestead "3", burned in fire, cleanup crew at work; 1910

-Chas. Johnson Homestead, shake-and-pole structure; c. 1910 (neg.)

-A.C. Bagley Homestead claim, glimpse of timber - shows applicant and John Now; 1915

-W. Sullivan Homestead, shake-and-pole cabin; 1910 -Chas. Kingsbury Homestead claim, log cabin; 1910 -Harley Johnson Homestead claim, showing cleared timber and "oat field"; 1910 (dup.)

-City of Ashland Watershed, circular storage reservoir on Ashland Loop Road, c. 1950

-City of Ashland Watershed, power house on Ashland Creek (built 1909); c. 1930 (?) -City of Ashland Watershed, water filtering plant on Ashland Creek; c. 1930 (?) -City of Ashland Watershed, Hosler Dam (built in 1920's); 1936 -City of Ashland Watershed, Hosler Dam and Reeder Reservoir; 1951 (dup.) -City of Ashland Watershed, Hosler Dam and Reeder Reservoir; c. 1960 -City of Ashland Watershed, Reeder Reservoir; 1951 -City of Ashland Watershed, Reeder Reservoir; c. 1960 -City of Ashland Watershed, diversion dam on east bank of Ashland Creek; c. 1960 -South Fork of Little Butte Creek, diversion dam; c. 1960 (2 views) -Daley Creek; diversion dam; c. 1960 (2 views) -North Fork of Little Butte Creek, weir; c. 1960 -North Fork of Little Butte Creek, gauging station; c. 1960 -Fish Lake, spillway; c. 1960 (2 views) -Fish Lake, dam; 1936 and 1961 (2 views) -North Fork of Little Butte Creek, Irrigation ditch intake; 1936 (2 views) -Fish Lake, windmill for summer homes; c. 1936 -Sheep grazing, Grouse Gap on southwest slope of Mt. Ashland; 1915 (2 views) -Cattle grazing, South Butte Allotment - near Big Elk; c. 1940 -Deadwood Ranch, view of stacked pole fence and Mt. McLoughlin; c. 1915 -Deadwood Ranch, view of "worm" fence and Mt. McLoughlin; c. 1915 -Dead Indian C&H Range, fence line; 1925 -Wixtrom's Sawmill, showing mill building and donkey on Anderson Creek; c. 1910 -Wixtrom's Sawmill, bunk house damaged by falling tree; 1910 -Wagner Creek Sawmill, ruins after fire; 1910 (dup.) -Little Elk Sawmill site, privy from c. 1945?; 1976 -Wrecked log truck, South Fork Little Butte Creek Road; 1958 -Daley Creek Timber Sale, cat skidding; 1953 -Daley Creek Timber Sale, tong loader and log truck; 1953 -Daley Creek Timber Sale, log truck; 1953 -Loaded log trucks, on Dead Indian Road; c. 1955 (2 views) -Loading right-of-right logs, Big Elk Road; 1955 (cup.) -Mt. McLoughlin, boy scouts hiking to summit; c. 1920's -Mt. Ashland Winter Sports Area, ski lodge under con-

struction; 1964 (2 views)

-Mt. Ashland Winter Sports Area, T-bar lift; 1964 (6 views) -Mt. Ashland Winter Sports Area, lift shelter; 1964 -Mt. Ashland Winter Sports Area, general view; 1964

## W-3 Fire

-Ashland Peak L.O., garage; 1942 (built 1938) -Brush Mtn. L.O., early lookout point on rock knob; 1914 -Brush Mtn. L.O., lookout tree with bark and limbs; 1914 -Brush Mtn. L.O., lookout after de-barking; 1916 -Brush Mtn. L.O., telephone station with lookout man; 1914 -Brush Mtn. L.O., fire finder; c. 1914 -Brush Mtn. L.O., Agency Butte L.O. tree on Klamath Basin (for comparison); 1915 -Old Baldy L.O.; 1942 (built c. 1924) -Robinson Butte L.O., lookout and garage; 1942 (built c. 1937, dup.) -Robinson Butte L.O., garage; 1942 -Wagner Butte L.O., telephone station and lookout man; 1915 -Wagner Butte L.O., view of lookout rock; 1915 -Wagner Butte L.O., view from lookout rock to the southeast; 1915 (dup.) -Wagner Butte L.O., cupola lookout structure; 1942 (built 1923) -Wagner Butte L.O., cupola structure; 1961 (prior to demolition) -Wagner Butte L.O., cupola structure; 1961 (foundation system prior to replacement by new structure) -Wagner Butte L.O., Wagner Butte Camp - group of horseback excursionists; c. 1915 (?) -Wagner Butte L.O., "merry packer" supplies going to Wagner Butte; c. 1950's -Wagner Butte L.O., helicopter transporting material for new lookout; 1961 (5 views) -Bull Gap Emergency Water Hole; c. 1960 -Homestead cabin destroyed by forest fire Wagner Creek; 1910 -Sawmill destroyed by forest fire, Wagner Creek; 1910 -Ashland Creek, fire-killed timber; 1910 (2 views) -Mt. Ashland Trail, brushfields resulting from 1917 fire; 1918 (dup.) -Mt. Ashland Trail, general view of 1917 burn; 1918 (2 views) -Ashland Watershed Burn of 1959, showing erosion control ditches; c. 1960 (2 views) -Wagner Creek Fire, view from Bald Mtn.; 1910 -Wagner Creek Fire, ground fire close-up; 1910 (3 views) -Wagner Creek Fire, view of burned timber; 1910 -Moon Prairie Fire, aerial view; 1962

-Moon Prairie Fire, PB4Y/2 making retardant drop; 1962 -"County Line Fire", in logging slash; c. 1960 -Brush Mtn., view of forest fire from lookout; 1917

## **W-4** Forest Service Administrative Sites/Structures

-Ashland Creek "Tool House" (early Ranger Station, built 1911); 1916

-Ashland Ranger Station (old site - on Plaza in Ashland); c. 1960

-Ashland Ranger Station (new site near S.P. underpass undeveloped); c. 1960 (2 views)

-Big Elk Guard Station, "dog-trot" style cabin - first (1907) Forest Service structure built on the Forest; 1920 (dup.) -Big Elk Guard Station "dog-trot" style cabin; 1929 (2 views) -Big Elk Guard Station, barn - damage from fallen trees; c. 1940 ?

-Big Elk Guard Station, "new" structure - built 1929; 1968 -Dead Indian Soda Springs Ranger Station, tent camp; c. 1910 -Dead Indian Soda Springs, Porcupine Control camp; 1927

# W-5 "Scenery" and Miscellany

-Wagner Butte, from Mt. Ashland Loop Road near Dutchman Peak; c. 1937 -Head of Cow Creek drainage, from Mt. Ashland Loop Rd.; c. 1937 -Ashland Creek drainage, from Mt. Ashland Loop Rd.; 1937 -View south, from Mt. Ashland Loop Rd.; 1937 -Mt. Ashland and Split Rock ridge, from Wagner Butte; c. 1915 (dup.) -Mt. Ashland, from Loop Road near McDonald Peak; 1937 -Mt. Ashland, aerial view from the northeast; 1964 -Mt. "Pitt" and "Black Butte", (Mt. McLoughlin and Brown Mountain); c. 1915 -Mt. McLoughlin, from Big Elk Meadow; c. 1920's (4 views) -Fish Lake, shoreline scenes subsequent to 1927 fire; 1928 (12+ views) -Fish Lake, stumps and snags exposed during drawdown; 1958 -Fish Lake, stumps and snags exposed during drawdown; **c.** 1961 -Fish Lake, stumps and snags exposed during drawdown; c. 1968 (3 views) -Fish Lake, looking across lake to burn and area on Brown Mountain; 1927 -"Paul Bunyan's Checkerboard", alternating 40 acre clear**cuts;** 1954

-Mt. Ashland, erosion on east-facing slope of Grouse Gap due to sheep grazing (Klamath National Forest); 1915 -Dead Indian Cattle and Horse Range, general view; 1925 -Tolman Creek Road, flood damage; c. 1955 (2 views) -South Fork of Little Butte Creek, flood waters; 1955 (2 views) -Bridge to Dead Indian Soda Springs, log jam from flood; c. 1955 Forest Service Projects and Activities (since World War II) -Mt. Ashland Access Road, survey crew; 1963 -Mt. Ashland Access Road, gathering rock samples; 1963 -Mt. Ashland Access Road, clearing and grading; 1963 -Mt. Ashland Access Road, cut and fill; 1963 -Mt. Ashland Access Road, construction (sub-grade); 1963 (2 views) -Mt. Ashland Access Road, three tractors pushing fill; 1963 -Tolman Creek Road, new construction; c. 1959 (7 views) -Tolman Creek Road, erosion control dam and seedling; c. 1959 (2 views) -Siskiyou Summit Road, new construction; 1955 (4 views) -Dead Indian Soda Springs, road surfacing; 1956 -Big Elk Road, new construction; 1955 (3 views) -Brown Mountain Branch Road, construction; 1955 -Fish Lake Road, resurfacing of old road; 1957 -Fish Lake Road, snow-plowed; c. 1957 -Bridge, log stringer on Grizzly Road; c. 1955 -Bridge, log stringer over South Fork of Little Butte Creek at Dead Indian Soda Springs; 1955 -Bridge, "glulam" timber and concrete over South Fork of Little Butte Creek at Dead Indian Soda Springs; c. 1956 (2 views) -Bridge, timbers and concrete over South Fork of Little Butte Creek; 1952 -Bridge, log stringer on Big Elk Road over South Fork of Little Butte Creek; 1954 -Bridge, log stringer on Big Elk Road over North Fork of Little Butte Creek; 1954 -Culvert, Ashland Creek; c. 1957 -Drop inlet culvert, Tolman Creek; c. 1957 -Culvert, South Fork of Little Butte Creek; c. 1957 -Culvert, North Fork of Little Butte Creek; c. 1957 -Cattleguard, Dead Indian Soda Springs; c. 1957

W-6

### 86

-South Fork "Project Camp", temporary building; c. 1957

- -Daley Creek, pine plantation; c. 1957
- -"Paul Bunyan's Checkerboard", alternate 40 acre clearcuts near Big Craw Creek; 1954

-Little Elk Range Study Area, meadow and sign; 1951

-"Operation Outdoors", sign for campground developments; c. 1960

-CCC rustic camp table, "Little Butte Camp" (?) - repaired; 1954

-Privy, Mt. Ashland C.G. (Klamath National Forest); c. 1960

-"Alaska sawmill", Dead Indian Soda Springs; c. 1960 -"Tote goat" motorscooter, riden by Ashland District Ranger, "Red" Thomas; c. 1958

-Fire training class, instructed by "Red" Thomas and Robert Taylor; c. 1960 (2 views)

# X. PHOTOGRAPHS - BUTTE FALLS RANGER DISTRICT

# X-1 Forest Service Projects and Activities (through World War II)

-Butte Creek Road, cooperative project between FS and local settlers; c. 1910 -Lodgepole - Imnaha Road, showing road constructed in 1927 with test-loaded Truck #17; 1927 (2 views & negs.) -Lodgepole - Imnaha Road, showing test load Truck #140; 1929 (3 views & negs.) -Fourbit Creek Timber Sale, pre-sale cruise; 1924 (6 views) -Fourbit Creek Timber Sale, Lumberman S.A. Moore scaling logs, etc; 1925 (7 views) -Twin Ponds area. CCC cutting and loading Shasta red fir Christmas trees in the snow; 1937 (10 views) -Cathill area, CCC loading Christmas trees; c. 1940 (4 views) -Camp 2, fir trees planted by Lawrence Espey and CCC crew in 1936; c. 1972 -Grass Lake shelter (built c. 1935); c. 1965 (prior to demolition) -Douglas C. Ingram Memorial Pine, natural seedling within enclosure, (1924); 1930 (2 views) -Douglas C. Ingram Memorial Pine, within enclosure; 1938 -Douglas C. Ingram Memorial Pine, within enclosure; 1945 -Douglas C. Ingram Memorial Pine, within enclosure; 1961 (2 views & negs) -Douglas C. Ingram Memorial Pine, interpretive sign; c. 1965

# X-2 Non-FS Structures, Projects and Activities

| -S. M. Hawk Homestead, log cabin with shake roof and mud-lined shake chimney, on Dog Creek; 1910 |
|--|
|  |
| -Harv Spencer Homestead, shale-and-pole cabin and out-buildings                                  |
| in cleared timber; 1910  |
| -George F. Jones Homestead, log cabin and out-building with                                      |
| shake roof in cleared timber; 1910 (2 views, one with  |
| family group)  |
| -M. Mahoney Homestead, log cabin and entry man are shown;  |
| 1910   |
| -Joe Hendricks Homestead, scene of buildings in cleared  |
| timber with family posed in yard; 1910   |
| -S.W. Hudson Homestead, shake-and-pole barn or shed; 1910  |
| -O.M. Goss Homestead, view of timbered claim; 1912   |
|  |

-O.M. Goss Homestead, view of improvements; 1928

-Fourmile Lake (Winema N.F.), "old trapper's cabin" with sod roof and cribbed-pole chimney; 1912 -South Lake (Seven Lakes Basin), log dam for water improvement; c. 1968 -Honeymoon Snow Survey Cabin (SCS-built, c. 1948, c. 1970 (2 views) -South Lake Snow Survey Cabin; c. 1930's -South Lake Snow Survey Cabin, (built c. 1920's,); c. 1969 (2 views) -Big Butte Springs, City of Medford Watershed - intake structure and caretaker's residence; 1954 -COPCO dam, junction of South Fork Rogue River and Imnaha Creek; c. 1938 -COPCO dam, junction of South Fork Rogue River and Imnaha Creek; c. 1958 (4 views) -Willow Prairie Cattlemen's Cabin (built c. 1930?); c. 1970 -Fourbit Creek Cattle Range, cows at salt log; 1925 (dup.) -Rancheria Cattle Allotment, permittees with Ranger Foiles; 1947 -Owens-Oregon Lumber Co. (Fourbit Creek Timber Sale), Major Nutting posed in front of large diameter sugar pine log; 1925 -Owens-Oregon Lumber Co. (Fourbit Creek Timber Sale), skidding logs with Best tractors; 1925 (6 views) -Owens-Oregon Lumber Co., hydraulic "big wheels" yarding large diameter pine log; 1925 -Owens-Oregon Lumber Co., hydraulic "big wheels" yarding six logs (horse team is also shown); 1925 -Owens-Oregon Lumber Co., loading crew posed in front of large diameter pine log; 1925 -Owens-Oregon Lumber Co., cribbed-log railroad trestle and donkey engine; 1925 -Owens-Oregon Lumber Co., McGifford "jammer" loading logs onto railroad cars; c. 1925-8 (dup.) -Owens-Oregon Lumber Co., Camp 2 - rail track yard and water tank; 1925 (dup.) -Medford Corporation (formerly Owens-Oregon), logging train, loaded and descending from Butte Falls areas; c. 1950? (2 views) -Medco "Willamette-Shay" locomotive, on display at Jackson Park; 1978 -Medco lands within Rogue River National Forest, slash disposal piles; 1938 -Medco lands within Rogue River National Forest, unutilized ponderosa pine log; 1938 -Wagon travel near Butte Falls, Rancheria Road?, c. 1910 -Mt. McLoughlin, Boy Scouts hiking to summit; c. 1920's (dup. in W file)

-Blue Rock L.O., general view of structures (lookout built c. 1934; quarters/garage built in 1937); 1942 -Blue Rock L.O., general view of structures (during A.W.S. winter occupation) 1943 -Blue Rock L.O., lookout structure with new tower; c. 1960 (2 views) -Blue Rock L.O., quarters/garage in snow; 1943 -Blue Rock L.O., quarters/garage in snow; 1960 (dup.) -Buck Point L.O. (built c. 1950); c. 1954 -Camp 2 L.O., emergency lookout (built in 1935); 1942 -Devil's Peak L.O., early lookout station perched in whitebark pine - shows lookout man, telephone and hand-made fire-finder; 1915 -Devil's Peak L.O., lookout structure (built c. 1934); 1964 -Devil's Peak L.O., lookout structure; c. 1969 -Devil's Peak L.O., lookout structure - burning; c. 1969 -Mt. McLoughlin L.O., view of summit before construction of lookout building; 1910 -Mt. McLoughlin L.O., pack train carrying pre-fabricated lookout structure; 1917 (3 views) -Mt. McLoughlin L.O., lookout structure under construction; 1917 (7 views in sequence) -Mt. McLoughlin L.O.; c. 1920 (dup.) -Mt. McLoughlin L.O., shuttered; c. 1920 -Mt. McLoughlin L.O., with flag pole on cupola; c. 1920 -Mt. McLoughlin L.O.; 1927 -Mt. McLoughlin L.O.; 1928 -Mt. McLoughlin L.O., view from lookout over cloud cover; c. 1918 -Mt. McLoughlin L.O., horses and mules bringing supplies; 1928 -Mt. McLoughlin L.O., mules bringing "antenna poles"; **c.** 1930 -Rustler Peak L.O., (built c. 1920); 1927 -Rustler Peak L.O.; 1942 -Rustler Peak L.O., lookoutman's camp (tent and shake tool shed); 1915 (3 views) -Cat Hill Fire, photos by E. D. Weston of U. S. Army troops building fire breaks, etc.; 1910 (14 views) -Cat Hill Burn, general views of results; 1910 (3 views) -Cat Hill Burn, view of snags in brushfield; 1912 -Cat Hill Burn, FS tree seed planters on snowshoes; 1910 (8 views) -Cat Hill Burn, Snowshoe Camp, (shake-roofed tent, winter headquarters for planting crew); 1910 (4 views) -Cat Hill Burn, Snowshoe Camp, (interior of tent with planting crew; 1910

- -Cat Hill Burn, Twin Ponds planters' tent camp; c. 1911 (2 views)
- -Cat Hill Burn, Scotch and Yellow Pine plantation (seeded 1911); 1925 (7 views)
- -Cat Hill Burn, tractor-mounted "fire plow" clearing through brushfield; c. 1935 (5 views, including plow in FS compound)

-Cat Hill Burn, brush burning experiment; 1938 (3 views)

- -Cat Hill Burn, brush clearing project; 1962
- -Rustler Peak Burn, planting crew; 1919 (2 views) -Rustler Peak Burn, seedling trees "heeled in" near planting site; 1919
- -Unidentified location in Butte Falls Ranger District (Cat Hill?), planting crew at lunch break; c. 1912
- -Bowen Creek Burn, CCC tree planting activities; 1942 (6 views)
- -Titanic Fire, bulldozer and fire fighters at work; 1942 (2 views)

-Camp 2, fire-finder training session near the lookout tower: c. 1943

-Camp 2, training with waterpump at Fourbit Creek; c. 1943

#### X-4 FS Administrative Sites/Structures

-Butte Falls Ranger Station complex, under construction; 1936

-Butte Falls Ranger Station, office building-northeast view; 1958 (dup.)

-Butte Falls Ranger Station, office building-west elev. prior to addition; 1958

- -Butte Falls Ranger Station, office building-west elev. subsequent to addition; 1958
- -Butte Falls Ranger Station, office building-south elev. subsequent to addition; 1958

-Butte Falls Ranger Station, warehouse (built 1936); 1958 -Butte Falls Ranger Station, equipment shed (under construction); 1958 (2 views)

- -Butte Falls Ranger Station, gas pump house (built 1936); 1958 (2 views)
- -Butte Falls Ranger Station, District Assistant's residence (built 1936); 1958
- -Butte Falls Ranger Station, TMA's residence with addition (built 1936); 1958 (3 views)
- -Butte Falls Ranger Station, Prevention Assistant's residence (built 1936); 1958 (4 views)
- -Butte Falls Ranger Station, Assistant Ranger's residence under construction; 1958 (6 views)

-Imnaha Guard Station (built c. 1934); c. 1935

-Lodgepole Guard Station (<u>early</u> cabin, built 1919); c. 1920's -Mosquito (Skeeter's) Guard Station (built c. 1909); c. 1910 (dup.)

-Mosquito (Skeeter's) Guard Station; c. 1911

-Mosquito (Skeeter's) Guard Station, general view of site; c. 1911

-Mosquito (Skeeter's) Guard Station, view of large pine in front of cabin; c. 1912

### **X-5** "Scenery" and Miscellany

-Devil's Peak, from Cliff Lake and environs; 1915 (6 views) -Devil's Peak, north face of cliff (notation on reverse side of print refers to smudge-marks from "Indian signal fire station" (vision quest site?); 1915 -Devil's Peak, view of summit with whitebark pines; 1915 -Devil's Peak, panoramic view from summit; 1915 (4 views) -Luther Peak, from South Lake(?); 1924 (dup.) -One of the lakes in Seven Lakes Basin (South Lake?); 1924 -Blue Rock, from Blue Canyon; c. 1915 -Mt. McLoughlin, viewed from Mosquito (Skeeter's) Ranger Station: 1911 -Mt. McLoughlin, viewed from Twin Ponds; 1911 -Mt. McLoughlin, viewed from Twin Ponds (Rancheria) Trail; 1925 -Mt. McLoughlin, viewed from Cat Hill; c. 1910 -Mt. McLoughlin, close-up of Shasta Red fir and forest guard(?) on lower slope; 1924 -Mt. McLoughlin, view of FS personnel on summit; 1910 -Mt. McLoughlin, view of whitebark pine on summit; 1917 (3 views) -Mt. McLoughlin, view of Squaw Tip from near summit; 1910 -Mt. McLoughlin, view of head of glacial moraine; 1917 (2 views) -Mt. McLoughlin, view of snowfield on north slope; 1917 -Mt. McLoughlin, view of rock outcrops near summit; 1917 -Mt. McLoughlin, panoramic view from summit; 1917 (9 views) -Fourbit Creek Timber Sale, post-cutting views; c. 1933 (9 views) -Beaver dam and pond; 1961 -Fawn in hiding posture, in Parker Meadows; c. 1960 -Shasta red fir, (lightning-split); 1958

### **X-6** FS Projects and Activities (Since World War II)

-Fish Lake-Butte Falls Road; c. 1958 -Willow Creek Road, under construction (dump truck shown); c. 1955

-Lodgepole Road, under construction; 1958

-Parker Meadows Road, under construction; c. 1958

-Bessie Creek Road, under construction (compacting roller and tractor shown); 1956

-Road grader at Fourbit Ford; c. 1956

-Parker Meadows Road, brush-spraying operation; c. 1955

-Bridge, log stringer at Fourbit Ford; c. 1955

-Bridge, log stringer on South Fork of Big Butte Creek; c. 1959

-Bridge, log stringer over South Fork of Rogue River on Lodgepole Road; c. 1957

-Bridge, timbers and concrete support pier over South Fork of Rogue River; c. 1957

-Bridge, log stringer over Imnaha Creek; 1958

-Bridge, log stringer over Sumpter Creek; 1958

-Bridge, log stringer over Wallowa Creek; 1958

-Culvert, Willow Creek; c. 1956

-Culvert, (pipe arch), Oden Road Creek(?); c. 1957

-Culvert, unidentified location; c. 1957

-Culvert, at Butte Falls Ranger Station (for use on Twincheria Road); 1955

-Marden Brush Cutter; 1957

-Range seeding project, Willow Prairie; 1957 (2 views)

-Silver iodide generator and cloud seeding equipment ("Water Development Co."), on Parker Meadows Road; 1958 (2 views)

-Prefabricated campground privy (portable); 1956 (2 views)

# Y. PHOTOGRAPHS - PROSPECT RANGER DISTRICT

# Y-1 Forest Service Projects and Activities (through World War II)

-Elk Creek-to-Trail Creek trail; showing horsemen; c.1912 -Crater Lake Road, wagon travellers at Mammoth Sugar Pine; 1911 -Crater Lake Road, view of wheel ruts in pumice soil; c. 1910 -Crater Lake Road, Whiskey Creek bridge; 1911 (2 views) -Crater Lake Road, excursion taxi on Union Creek bridge; 1914 -Crater Lake Road; c. 1920 (dup.) -Crater Lake Road, "Jackson County section of Medford-Klamath Falls Road Project" (shows automobile); 1921 -Crater Lake Road, Forest Service truck travelling east toward Crater Lake National Park; 1920 -Crater Lake Road, shows truck travelling on new grade near Union Creek; c. 1935 (dup.) -Crater Lake Road, shows Forest Service boundary sign and automobile near Prospect; c. 1936 (3 views) -Crater Lake Road, Union Creek bridge; c. 1940 -Diamond Lake Road, automobile at Crater-Umpqua boundary; 1926 -Diamond Lake Road, automobile on road-cut section; c. 1927 -Diamond Lake Road, view of new grade near Rogue River-Umpqua boundary; c. 1936 -Diamond Lake Road, Rogue River bridge near Boundary Springs; c. 1910 (dup.) -Rogue River Bridge, near Woodruff burn; 1915 -Woodruff Meadows bridge; c. 1930 -Union Creek (Huckleberry Road?) bridge (built 1930?), collapsed; c. 1950 -Crater Lake National Park/Rogue River National Forest boundary marker, concrete obelisk with bronze plaque (erected c. 1920?); **c.** 1968 -Long Prairie Camp "Tool Shed" (built c. 1939); 1977 -Blister Rust Control Project, Ribes eradication work; c. 1936 (2 views) -Pruning and thinning sugarpine (K-V project) near Union Creek; 1941 -Huckleberry Mountain - Christmas tree cutting project; c. 1940 (6 views) -Mammoth Sugar pine, entrance sign; c. 1938 -Woodruff Meadows Forest Camp; c. 1936 (3 views) -Union Creek Forest Camp, view of timber stand; 1923 -Union Creek Forest Camp, building fire in camp stove; 1927

(dup.)

95

-Union Creek Forest Camp, area reserved for Boy Scout use; c. 1927 -Union Creek Forest Camp, view of proposed picnic area; c. 1934 (3 views) -Union Creek Forest Camp, experimental plot - burning debris; c. 1934 (dup.) -Union Creek Forest Camp, entrance sign (new development done in 1935); 1936 -Union Creek Forest Camp, entrance sign (second sign); 1936 -Union Creek Forest Camp, community kitchen (exterior); 1936 (4 views) -Union Creek Forest Camp, community kitchen (interior); 1936 -Union Creek Forest Camp, bark-covered privy; 1936 (3 views) -Union Creek Forest Camp, bark-covered registry booth/toilet building; 1936 -Union Creek Forest Camp, rustic-style picnic table and camp stove; 1936 (2 views) -Union Creek Forest Camp, rustic style stove of native rock; 1936 (4 views) -Union Creek Forest Camp, split-log picnic tables (4 views) -Union Creek Forest Camp, picnic area - general view; c. 1936 -Union Creek Forest Camp, foot bridge across Union Creek; 1936 -Union Creek Forest Camp, second foot bridge; 1936 -Union Creek Forest Camp, ski area clearing; 1935 -Union Creek Forest Camp, view of ski run clearing; 1936 -Union Creek Forest Camp; ski shelter and massive stone fireplace; 1936 (4 views) -Union Creek Forest Camp; stone walkway to Natural Bridge damage by flood; 1943 -Union Creek Forest Camp, CCC work camp; c. 1936 (dup.) -Crater Creek Camp, showing camper, tent and stove; 1924 -McKee Shelter (built c. 1935); c.1970 -Huckleberry Forest Camp, organizing CCC hunt for lost camper; c. 1938

# Y-2 Non-Forest Service Structures, Projects and Activities

-John Miller Homestead, entryman and log cabin (originally built as chicken coop); c. 1910

-John Miller Homestead, log-and-shake barn; c. 1910

-Woodruff Meadows Mining Claim, unpeeled log cabin and shake shed; 1931 (2 views)

-McKee Placer Claims, bulldozed prospect trenches; c. 1955

-Prospect Power Plant, exterior; 1936

· 2

-Prospect Power Plant, interior-showing generators; 1936

-Whaleback Snow Survey Cabin (built by SCS, c. 1940?) near Sam's Camp; c. 1965 (2 views) -Prospect airfield under construction; c. 1960 -Early logging evidence (c. 1930's, high stump with springboard notches) near Kiter Creek; c. 1970 -Donkey engine (on Prospect Flat), decking Douglas-fir logs; c. 1940 (2 views) -Donkey engine (on Prospect Flat), loading Douglas-fir logs on truck; c. 1940 -Tractor (on Prospect Flat), skidding sugar pine logs; c. 1940 (2 views) -Nye Ditch Timber Sale, tractor decking logs; 1959 -Logging truck, loaded with sugar pine; c. 1940 -Medco Logging trucks, loaded with Douglas-fir at Union Creek; 1944 -"White City T.S.", showing gas-powered donkey engine and loaded truck; 1951 -Castle Creek area, portable sawmill at salvagé sale; 1944 (2 views) -Shingle Mill under construction on private land near Prospect Ranger District; 1944 -Svindth Tie Mill on Buck Mountain near Prospect Ranger District: 1944 (3 views) -Skeeters' rock crusher; 1961 -Solace Con Camp cabin, shake-and-pole structure (built c .1940); c. 1970 (dup.) -Hollowed-log water trough (unidentified location); 1977 -Cattle grazing, Engle's Meadow; c. 1930 (2 views) -Cattle drive (along log drift fence north of Union Creek recreation complex); 1942 (2 views and negs.) -Turner Summer Home, vertical pole cabin (built c. 1950?); c. 1970 -Straus Cabin (near Union Creek), damaged by windfall tree; c. 1968 -Prospect, resort cottages at Prospect Hotel; c. 1920 (2 views) -Prospect, "Teepee" community building (shake-and-pole with conical roof and central fireplace), 1924 (iterior and exterior views) -Rogue (Baptist) Organization Camp, administrative building under construction; c. 1954 -Rogue (Baptist) Organization Camp, administrative building completed; 1954 -Union Creek tract summer home, half log siding; 1954 -Union Creek recreation complex, Becklehymer's garage and delicatessen (with gabled roofs); 1927 (dup.)

-Union Creek recreation complex, Becklehymer's garage and delicatessen (with hipped-gable roofs); c. 1939 -Union Creek recreation complex, Mrs. Satchwell's photo studio; 1927 (dup.) -Union Creek recreation complex, Becklehymer's cafe (with hipped gable); c. 1936 -Union Creek recreation complex, Becklehymer's picnic area; 1927 (2 views) -Union Creek recreation complex, Becklehymer's gas station (with hipped gable); c. 1936 -Union Creek recreation complex, Becklehymer's residence (with hipped gable); c. 1936 -Union Creek recreation complex, water tower (built c. 1925?); c. 1970 -Union Creek recreation area, Regnier's Cafe and store (at resort site) p.o.; c. 1936 -Union Creek recreation area, new resort/store; c. 1938 -Union Creek recreation area, store; c. 1939 -Union Creek recreation area, store (with new aluminum roof); 1954 -Union Creek recreation area, store (during winter); 1962 -Union Creek recreation area, overnight cottages; 1923 -Union Creek recreation area, overnight cottages; c. 1930 (dup.) -Union Creek recreation area, overnight cottages; 1937 -Union Creek recreation area, auto campers; c. 1925 -Union Creek recreation area, auto campers; c. 1927 -Union Creek recreation area, auto campers; c. 1935 -Union Creek recreation area, auto campers; c. 1958 -Union Creek recreation area, picnickers; c. 1938 -Union Creek recreation area, skiers; 1962 (3 views) -Union Creek recreation area, improvised picnic table at Natural Bridge Campground; c. 1962 -Crater Creek Forest Camp, camper with tent; 1924 -Hamaker Forest Camp, campers with tent and small trailer; c. 1940 -Solace Cow Camp, old-style garage pit cover; c. 1968

# Y-3 Fire

-Abbott Butte L.O., lookout structure (built c. 1934); 1942
-Alco Rock L.O., (tent over pole frame); 1916
-Bald Mountain (Whetstone Point) L.O., lookout tree; 1916 (2 views)
-Bald Mountain L.O., cupola lookout (built c. 1917); c. 1920
-Bessie Rock L.O., built c. 1934; 1957 (7 views)
-Burnt Peak L.O., (built c. 1935?); 1942
-Burnt Peak L.O., lookout and garage, (new lookout structure); 1947 (2 views)
-Burnt Peak L.O., garage (built c. 1935); 1942

-Butler Butte L.O., lookout structure (built c. 1934); 1942 -Butler Butte L.O., garage in winter snow (built c. 1934); c. 1942 -Butler Butte L.O., lookout and garage in winter snow; c. 1942 -Hershberger L.O., lookout structure (built c. 1917); 1942 -Hershberger L.O., lookout structure; 1960 -Hershberger L.O., lookout structure; 1961 -Hershberger L.O., garage (built c. 1935); 1942 -Huckleberry L.O., lookout tree (built c. 1915); 1971 (neg.) -Huckleberry L.O., lookout structure (built c. 1935); c. 1942 -Mt. Stella L.O., lookout structure with original tower (built c. 1935); c. 1940 -Mt. Stella L.O., lookout structure with new tower; 1946 (2 views) -Mt. Stella L.O., interior - lookoutman at fire finder; c. 1950's ? -Mt. Stella L.O., garage (built c. 1935); 1942 -Prospect Fire, view of burned timber; 1910 (4 views) -Woodruff Meadows Burn, snags in brushfield; c. 1920 (dup.) -Mill Creek Fire, 1935

Y-4

Forest Service Administrative Sites/Structures

-Union Creek Ranger Station, early Ranger Station structure (board-and-batten); c. 1920 -Union Creek Ranger Station, "second" Ranger Station structure (log); 1927 (dup.) -Union Creek Ranger Station, "third" Ranger Station structure (log) (later became Ranger residence); 1938 -Union Creek Ranger Station, "fourth Ranger Station structure (CCC, built 1941); 1942 (3 views) -Union Creek Ranger Station, "fourth" Ranger Station, 1956 (4 views) -Union Creek Ranger Station, "fifth" Ranger Station structure (site): 1962 (2 views) -Union Creek Ranger Station, fire tool shed (board-and-batten); 1911 -Union Creek Ranger Station, woodshed (log); c. 1935 -Union Creek Ranger Station, warehouse and gas/oil house (log); c. 1935 -Union Creek Ranger Station, warehouse (CCC, built c. 1938-9); c. 1942 -Union Creek Ranger Station, storage shed (CCC built, c. 1938-9); c. 1942 -Union Creek Ranger Station, light plant building (CCC, built 1941-2); c. 1942 -Union Creek Ranger Station, water system reservoir; c. 1942 -Union Creek Ranger Station, barn (in snow); 1953

-Union Creek Ranger Station, living quarters (log, built c. 1930's?); 1956 -Union Creek Ranger Station, Ranger's residence (old Ranger Station building); c. 1942 (dup.) -Union Creek Ranger Station, Prevention Assistant's residence (CCC, built c. 1938); c. 1942 -Union Creek Ranger Station, Clerk's residence (log) showing fire damage; 1954 (6 views) -Union Creek Ranger Station, Assistant Ranger's residence (site); c. 1958 -Union Creek Ranger Station, residence #1069; 1962 -Union Creek Ranger Station, residence #1067; 1962 -Union Creek Ranger Station, trailer house damaged by windthrow; 1962 -Prospect Ranger Station, close-up of main structure; c. 1965 -Brown's Cabin Guard Station, 3-room hewn-log/cabin; 1911 (2 views) -Divide Guard Station, site before construction; c. 1935 -Divide Guard Station, structure completed; 1936 -Hamaker Guard Station (wood frame, built c. 1928?); 1939 -Huckleberry Guard Station (wood frame with hipped gable, built c. 1930); 1976 -Matthews Guard Station (wood frame built c. 1920's); c. 1940 -Mill Creek Guard Station (log cabin, built 1909); 1911 -Trail Ranger Station (board-and-batten, built c. 1915); 1917 -Woodruff Meadow Guard Station (board-and-batten, built c. 1915); 1916 "Scenery" and Miscellany

-Mill Creek Falls; c. 1915 (2 views)
-Rogue River, just above Mill Creek Falls; 1911
-Rogue River, east of Woodruff Meadows bridge; 1931 (4 views, showing Forest Service personnel)
-Rogue River, unidentified location (near Woodruff Meadows); c. 1927
-Rogue River, at mouth of Union Creek; 1923 (shows Forest Service officer)
-Rogue River, just below Natural Bridge; 1911 (2 views)
-Rogue River, Natural Bridge; c. 1923 (shows ladder across river)
-Rogue River, Natural Bridge; c. 1937 (dup.)
-Rogue River, just below the Gorge; 1920's (3 views)

Y-5

-Rogue River, the Gorge; 1911 -Rogue River, the Gorge; 1921 (3 views) -Rogue River, the Gorge; c. 1930 (2 views) -Rogue River Falls, "on Diamond Lake Highway", c. 1938 -Sherwood Creek Falls, near Hamaker Road, c. 1938 -Castle Creek Canyon (incised pumice); c. 1938 -National Creek Falls; c. 1938 (2 views) -Rogue River, incised pumice near Brom's Cabin; c. 1938 -Rabbit Ears, view from Huckleberry Mountain; 1914 -Rabbit Ears, view from Rogue River near Foster Creek; c. 1938 -Rabbit Ears, close-up view; c. 1938 (2 views) -Red Blanket Canyon, view from Bessie Rock; c. 1958 -Crater, Copeland, Bybee and Castle Creek drainages, view from Bald Crater in Crater Lake National Park; 1926 -Mt. Thielsen, view from Diamond Lake Highway; 1941 -Views - timber stand types and "Ribes" areas (photos taken as part of Blister Rust Control program); c. 1940 (14 views) -Mammoth Sugar Pine, with diameter stick; c. 1930 -Mammoth Sugar Pine; c. 1935 (dup.) -Mammoth Sugar Pine, with "routed" sign; c. 1940 -Mammoth Sugar Pine, entrance sign; 1941 -Mammoth Sugar Pine; 1941 (glass plate) -Mammoth Sugar Pine, with display board; c. 1945 -Mammoth Sugar Pine, dead top (pine beetle infestation); 1966 -Mammoth Sugar Pine, tree falling sequence; 1966 (4 views) -Sugar Pine stand, diameter taping by Supervisor Janouch; c. 1938 (2 views) -Mixed timber stand, on the Crater Lake Highway; c. 1938 -Pumice landslide on Diamond Lake Highway; c. 1955 -Culvert failure on Old Diamond Lake Highway; c. 1955 -Log jam on Abbott Creek; c. 1955 -Trailer house damaged by windthrown tree; 1962 -Dead horse in Rogue River below Natural Bridge; 1955 Forest Service Projects and Activities (since World War II) -Abbott Creek Road, under construction; c. 1955 (2 views)

-Crater Creek Road, under construction, C: 1955 (1 views)
-Crater Creek Road, under construction (shows equipment); 1956
-Gingko Creek Road, under construction (shows equipment); 1956 (4 views)
-Huckleberry Mountain Road, under construction; c. 1955
-Kiter Creek Road, under construction; 1956
-Knobhill Road, 1961
-National/Crater Road, under construction (and erosion control); 1957 (2 views)

Y-6

-National Creek Road, under construction (shows equipment); c. 1957 -Thousand Springs Road, under construction; 1954 -Road sign, vandal damage; c. 1955 -Road sign, porcupine damage; c. 1955 -Bridge, log-stringer over Sunshine Creek on Abbott Butte Road; 1955 -Bridge, "glulam" timber over Abbott Creek on River Road 318: 1954 -Bridge, log-stringer over Elk Creek on Buzzard Mine Road 317; 1954 -Bridge, "glulam" timber over Elk Creek (under construction); c. 1955 -Bridge, log-stringer (collapsed) over Gingko Creek, 1956 -Bridge, square timber and steel over Rogue River at Hamaker Meadows; 1951 (2 views) -Bridge, log-stringer over Jim Creek on River Road 318; 1954 -Bridge, log-stringer on Jim Creek (collapsed), 1955 -Bridge, replacement over Jim Creek (under construction); 1956 -Bridge, square timber over Kiter Creek on River Road 318; 1954 -Bridge, square timbers and pilings over Mill Creek on Gingko Road (damage by turnpull); 1956 -Bridge, square timbers and concrete piling over Rogue River on Mt. Stella Road; 1954 -Bridge, concrete span and pilings over Rogue River on National/Crater Road; 1956 -Bridge, log-stringer over Rogue River on Woodruff Road; 1954 -Bridge, square timbers and concrete pilings (under construction) over Rogue River on Woodruff Road; 1956 (6 views) -Bridge, square timbers and concrete piling over Rogue River on Kiter Road; 1956 -Culvert, temporary fill for Woodruff Creek Bridge on Abbott Creek Road; 1954 -Culvert, old-style "barrel stave" culvert (unidentified location); 1977 -Culvert, Abbott Creek; c.1955 -Culvert, North Fork Abbott Creek on Road 3017; 1956 (2 views) -Culvert, three-culvert crossing with rock retaining walls at Copeland Creek; 1955 -Culvert, Wizard Creek; 1958 -Log scaling at Boundary Scaling Station; 1951 (2 views) -Boundary scaling station; 1956 -Brush piling, Elk Creek area; c. 1955 -Tree planting, unidentified location; c. 1955 -Plantation P-44; c. 1955

-Plantation P-32; c. 1955 -Woodruff Meadows Plantation; 1961 -Plantation 17A, 1951

-Range inspection, Ranger Appleby and Ben Day near Bear Camp; c. 1955

-California Bearing Ratio road-fill test; c. 1958 -Survey crew "crummy", equipment storage boxes; c. 1958 -Ranger Asa Twombly, on "tote goat"; c. 1962

### **Z.** MISCELLANEOUS R.R.N.F. PHOTOGRAPHS

### **Z-1** General Scenes and Unspecified RRNF Locations

-FS trail blaze on black oak; 1927 (dup.) -FS road crew at camp (with mobile cookhouse; c. 1955 (3 views) -Forest Ranger's Camp (three tents and flag pole in upper forest); c. 1915 -Abnormal growths on twigs of Pinus monticola; 1916 -Great mullein plants, displayed by FS employee(?); 1914 -Civilian Corservation Corps, 2 jackhammer operators on truck trail; c. 1934 -Civilian Corservation Corps, drilling holes for charges in rock outcrop; c. 1934 (2 views) -Civilian Conservation Corps, tractor and grader work on road project; c. 1934 (4 views, dup.) -Civilian Conservation Corps, tractor and ripper work on road project; c. 1934 (4 views) -Civilian Conservation Corps, using mules to clear truck trail right-of-way; c. 1935 -Civilian Conservation Corps, "bulldozer" and crewman working on truck trail; c. 1935 (2 views) -Civilian Conservation Corps, powder house built by CCC and used to store dynamite used in constructing truck trails; c. 1934 -Civilian Conservation Corps, rustic stone camp stove; c. 1936 -Civilian Conservation Corps, saw filers at Camp South Fork; c. 1936 (2 views) -Civilian Conservation Corps, Camp South Fork enrollees marching in American Legion Parade in Medford; 1939 -Civilian Conservation Corps, Camp South Fork handicraft display; 1935 -Emergency Relief Administration-sponsored cleanup of fire hazard area; 1933 (2 views) -Blister Rust Control program, Ribes eradication crew at work; 1936 \_FS officer using increment borer on ponderosa pine; . c. 1925 \_Timber inventory project, measuring activities; c. 1952 (3 views) -Stringing Forest Service telephone line; 1919 -Selective cutting of Douglas-fir stand; c. 1930's? (2 views) -Forest Service lumberman S. A. Moore scaling logs (Owens-Oregon sale); 1925 -Forest Service scaler Vernon E. Hicks scaling sugar pine logs (Porter Neff sale); 1941 (2 views, one on glass plate)

-Tree planter at work with hoe-dad; c. 1938 -Tree planting crew (boy scouts?) with spades and seedling buckets; c. 1950 (2 views) -Brush/slash crusher; c. 1955 (2 views) -Grass seeding on landing and skidroad; 1952 -Flailing fir cones for seed; 1911 -Experimental study plot on cut-over area; 1924 (3 views) -Vandalism at Forest Camp (tree carving) with Forest Service Officers posed; c. 1925 (2 views) -J. Loughlin Homestead, board-and-batten cabin; 1910 -J. Loughlin Homestead, unpeeled log shed; 1910 -Unidentified homestead cabin, log and shake with rock chimney; c. 1910 -Loggers using crosscut saw to fall a large diameter ponderosa pine (Klamath District); 1911 -A-frame boom loader unloading pine logs (Klamath District; c. 1955 -Spar tree and loader, winter logging scene; c. 1955 -Piling and burning slash, (Owens-Oregon sale?) c. 1925 (2 views) -Western white pine logs unloaded at Medford mill, cut from Forest Service timber sale (Prospect area?); 1938 (3 views) -Range fence near salt log, showing vegetation differences within/outside enclosure; 1925 -Sheep flock grazing (Rogue-Umpqua divide?); c. 1920 (glass plate) -Recreationists' cars and trailer at Forest camp; c. 1958 -Fighting a smoldering ground fire with snow; c. 1915 -Civilian fire crew, group scenes; 1942 (4 views) -Fire training - youth group; 1944 -Roadside fire suppression; c. 1942 -"How to put out Campfire"; c. 1938 -Young campers dousing a campfire; c. 1936 -Mature stand of ponderosa pine; 1938 -Understory trees and brush in Douglas-fir stand; c. 1936 -Open stand of sugar pine; c. 1936 -Large diameter sugar pine (Mammoth S.P. and old wagon road?) c. 1936 -5 pine cones, attached at stem; c. 1930? -Soil erosion on sparsely vegetated slope; c. 1930 -Shasta red fir, showing woodpecker holes; 1915 -Black bear, in lodgepole pine; c. 1920 -Black-tailed deer; c. 1920 -Black-tailed deer; c. 1930 -Black-tailed deer, skeletons of two bucks with locked antlers (tangled in steel wire); c. 1960

Z-2 Supervisor's Office, Warehouse, Air Tanker Base and Forest Nursery (Structures and Equipment)

-Supervisor's Office (1st), located in Jackson County Bank Building, Medford (interior view with H. G. Whitney, J. Gribble, S. Swenning and C. J. Buck); 1908 -Supervisor's Office (2nd), located in Schemmerhorn Bldg. (2 interior views, one with Annie D. O'Brien, first woman employed by the National Forest) -Supervisor's Office (3rd?), located in Federal Bldg.; c. 1920 (exterior view showing Forest Service truck) -Supervisor's Office (4th?), located in "new" Federal Bldg.; c. 1968 (2 exterior views) -Medford Forest Service Warehouse and Shop (built 1925-6) near Jackson and Hawthorne Streets; 1927 -Medford Forest Service Warehouse and Shop; c. 1928 (2 views and negs.) -Medford Forest Service Warehouse complex (built by CCC in 1936), general view; 1936 -Medford Forest Service Warehouse complex; main warehouse and machine shop; 1936 -Medford Forest Service Warehouse complex; gas house; 1936 -Medford Forest Service Warehouse complex; equipment warehouse (radio shack): 1936 (2 views) -Medford Forest Service Warehouse complex; equipment warehouse (present radio shack) detail; 1936 -Medford Forest Service Warehouse complex, closed storage shed; 1936 (2 views and dup.) -Medford Forest Service Warehouse complex, open storage shed: 1936 -Medford Forest Service Warehouse complex, warehouseman's residence; 1936 -Medford Forest Service Warehouse complex, barracks; c. 1938 -Medford Forest Service Warehouse complex, fire station and barracks from near gas house; 1936 -Medford Forest Service Warehouse complex, view of entry sign and drainage culverts; 1957 (4 views) -Medford Forest Service Warehouse complex, entrance; 1957 -Forest Service Air Tanker Base, under construction; 1962 -Forest Service Air Tanker Base, under construction; 1963 -Forest Service Air Tanker Base, "Bird Dog" lead plane; 1962 -Forest Service Air Tanker Base, fire retardant storage and loading; c. 1963 (4 views in sequence) -Forest Service Air Tanker Base, retardant tank placed on airplane; c. 1963 (3 views in sequence) -Forest Service Air Tanker Base, air tanker making

demonstration drop; c. 1963

-Forest Service Smokejumper display, Medford Armory; c. 1960 -Forest Service truck, with burro string loaded for supplying fire crews; 1917 -Forest Service truck, with hay and other supplies for field trip; c. 1920 -Forest Service road grader, constructed from miscellaneous parts at Forest Service warehouse; 1936 -Forest Service fire truck and tractor-mounted fire plow; 1936 (2 views) -Forest Service truck, with float for Armistice Day Parade (miniature CCC picnic table); 1937 (2 views) -Forest Service fire attack vehicles (3 trucks and tractormounted fire plow); 1938 -Forest Service tractor-mounted fire plow ("brush buster"); 1938 (3 views) -Forest Service truck, with float for American Legion (Armistice Day) Parade; 1939 -Forest Service fire truck and tractor, Army Day Parade; 1942 -Forest Service pumper truck, Army Day Parade; 1942 -Forest Service pickup truck and horse trailer, Army Day Parade; 1942 -Forest Service fire truck, loaded with Shasta red fir for use in "activation ceremony" at Camp White; 1942 (3 views) -Forest Service fire truck with mounted brush-paper box: 1958 -Forest Service "Beetle" tractor; c. 1963 -Forest Service Marden Brush Cutter; 1957 -Medford Forest Nursery, temporary office in trailer; 1978 -Medford Forest Nursery, temporary office - interior; 1978 -Medford Forest Nursery, view of construction area; 1978 -Medford Forest Nursery, McCredie House, front elevation; 1978 -Medford Forest Nursery, front-end loader and construction; 1978 -Medford Forest Nursery, 1st structure under construction; 1978 -Medford Forest Nursery, newly-planted poplars along upper Horn Creek; 1978 -Medford Forest Nursery, 2nd structure, nearing completion; 1978 (4 views) -Medford Forest Nursery, fuel storage tanks; 1978 -Medford Forest Nursery, 3rd structure under construction; 1978 -Medford Forest Nursery, view of stacked irrigation pipe; 1978 (2 views)

-Rogue River National Forest - Organization Chart (past supervisors; c. 1958 (neg.) -S. C. Bartrum - USDI Appointment Certificates; 1902-6 (4 negs) -Forest Service Guard's Meeting, at Roseburg; 1907(neg) -Forest Service Ranger's Convention, at Roseburg; 1907 -C. J. Buck and J. E. Gribble in Supervisor's Office; 1908 (dup.) -S.O. personnel (Swenning, O'Brien, Gribble, Ericson, etc.); 1908 -Forest Service Rangers' Convention (Crater and Fremont National Forest) at Odessa; 1910 -Crater National Forest personnel, posed outside Federal Building; c. 1925 -Martin L. Erickson; 1952 -Wm. L. Jones, John E. Gribble and Martin L. Erickson; c. 1953 -Karl L. Janouch; c. 1949 -Lawrence G. Jolley; c. 1951 -Jack E. Wood; c. 1957 -Carrol E. Brown; c. 1958 -Harvey M. Seeley; c. 1968 -George H. West; 1911 -Lee Port; 1936 -Stephen A. Moore; c. 1940 -Forest Rangers' wives at Sky Lakes; 1924 -Prof. Tor Jonsson photographing a National Forest timber sale area; 1926 -Fire School, group poses; 1945 (5 views) -Fire School, group poses; 1946 (5 views) -National Forest Advisory Group (National) at Union Creek Resort; c. 1950 -Ashland Ranger District personnel on Tolman Creek Road; 1959 -Engineering Assistant's Meeting; 1961 -Miscellaneous Forest Service personnel at Jackson Gap; 1962 -S.O. personnel at Union Creek; 1964 -Applegate Ranger District "Star I.R. Suppression Crew"; 1964 -Fire School, group poses; 1964 (5 views, one for each Ranger District) -S.O. personnel at Jackson County Courthouse; c. 1967-8 -S.O. personnel at McGrew Bros. sawmill; 1968 (2 views) -Misellaneous F.S. personnel; c. 1962 -F.S. scalers at scaling test - Olson-Lawyer sawmill; 1969 -USFS R-6 Forest Supervisors; 1972